

Plant Tumorigenesis: Different Ways for Shifting Systemic Control of Plant Cell Division and Differentiation

Irina E. Dodueva* • Nadezhda V. Frolova • Ludmila A. Lutova

Saint-Petersburg State University, Department of Genetics and Breeding, 199034, 7/9 Universitetskaya emb., Saint-Petersburg, Russia Corresponding author: * Wildtype@yandex.ru

ABSTRACT

Investigation of plant tumorigenesis is a way to clarify the mechanisms of systemic control of plant cell division and differentiation. Two spacious groups of plant tumors are exist. The first are tumors which are induced by different pathogens. Most known tumorigenic plant pathogens are the representatives of the *Agrobacterium* genus which use a specific way to genetically colonize and insert a plasmid DNA fragment (T-DNA) into the host genome. The second group includes spontaneous tumors that form on plants with certain genotypes: interspecific hybrids in some genera (most known of them are *Nicotiana* interspecific hybrids), inbred lines of some cross-pollinating species (e.g. tumorous lines of radish *Raphanus sativus* var. *radicula* Pers.), tumorous mutants and transgenic plants (e.g. *pas* and *tsd* mutants of *Arabidopsis thaliana*, *CHRK1*-supressed transgenic *Nicotiana tabacum* plants). The cause for all types of plant tumorigenesis is deviations in the metabolism and/or signaling of two main groups of phytohormones – cytokinins and auxins. These hormones take part in the control of the plant cell cycle via regulation of cyclins and cyclin-dependent kinase gene expression. In this review we examine different ways in which the cytokinin/auxin balance shifts for some types of plant tumors.

Keywords: inbred lines, interspecific hybrids, oncogenes, transgenic plants, tumor-producing mutants Abbreviations: IAA, indole-3-acetic acid, QC, quiescent centre; RAM, root apical meristem; SAM, shoot apical meristem

CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION: SYSTEMIC CONTROL OF PLANT CELL DIVISION	17
Plant cell cycle regulation	
Regulation of the plant meristem	19
Phytohormonal regulation of plant cell division	
PLANT TUMORS CAUSED BY DIFFERENT PATHOGENS	
PLANT TUMORS INDUCED BY PATHOGENIC BACTERIA	
PLANT TUMORS CAUSED BY VIRUSES, PROTISTS, FUNGI, NEMATODES AND INSECTS	
GENETIC TUMORS IN HIGHER PLANTS	
Spontaneous tumorigenesis in interspecific hybrids of <i>Nicotiana</i> and other genera	
Tumorigenesis in Nicotiana tabacum transgenic plants with down-regulated CHRK1 gene expression	
Spontaneous tumorigenesis within species and in inbred species	
Tumor-producing mutants in Arabidopsis thaliana	
CONCLUSIONS	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
REFERENCES	

INTRODUCTION: SYSTEMIC CONTROL OF PLANT CELL DIVISION

Proper control of cell division and differentiation is necessary for the development of all multicellular organisms. As active proliferation is the natural character of stem cells and cell division rate dramatically decreases in specialized cell types, cell division and differentiation are often considered as two opposite processes (Jakoby and Schnittger 2004). The re-activation of cell proliferation, e.g. during the initiation of neoplastic growth in differentiated tissues includes de-differentiation of specialized cells which might consider as the return of them to stem cell state. The mechanisms of this process are not fully understood for today (Jakoby and Scnittger 2004). Many regulatory systems supporting the homeostasis between cell division and differentiation have been worked out during eukaryotes evolution. Tumor formation is a result of the exit of some cell or cell population from this systemic control resulting in uncontrolled cell proliferation. Disturbance in the work of any component of cell division control may cause tumor formation. One important peculiarity of plant development is post-embryonic organogenesis that occurs over the entire life cycle and relies on the existence of stem cell pools in the meristems (Ramirez-Parra et al. 2005). A second character specific for plant development is high regeneration potential that is based on the ability of differentiated cells to dedifferentiate and proliferate. Finally, complex regulatory pathways that control plant development and regeneration depend on the concerted action of plant hormones (Ramirez-Parra et al. 2005). Thus, plant cell proliferation seems to be under several levels of control. A first level includes mechanisms involved in the direct control of the cell cycle that are highly conserved among all eukaryotes (Fig. 1). Mutation in any key component of the cell cycle machinery may lead to defects in cell cycle progression across the whole plant body - arrest of



Fig. 1 Plant cell cycle regulation. (A) Regulation of cell cycle phases by different CDKs and cyclins. CDKA-CycD complex regulates G1-S transition, its activity is under regulation of mitogenic signals especially cytokinins; CycA forms complex with CDKA or CDKB and regulates G2-M transition; CycB regulates G2-M transition and proper cource of mitosis interacting with CDKA or CDKB; (B) Interactions between the plant cell cycle regulators. CDK-cyclin complexes regulate three major processes in the control of cell cycle. The phosphorylation of RB protein causes the dissociation of RB-E2F complexes, E2F transcriptional factors form the dimers with DP proteins and regulate the expression of certain genes. The phosphorilation of proteins of pre-replication complex by CDK-cyclin is a key moment in the initiation of replication. Phosphorilation by CDK-cyclin causes pre-profase band arrangement that is necessary for G2-M progression. The activity of CDK-cyclin complexes is under regulation of WEE1 kinase and CDC25 phosphatase and also CAK and ICK proteins. The expression of cell-cycle genes is under control of phytohormones, MAP-kinase cascade and Myb transcription factors.

mitosis, delayed or accelerated cell proliferation (de Jager *et al.* 2005). At the second level the control of meristem function takes place (**Fig. 2**). Mutations in meristem regulatory genes may lead to the development of reduced or enlarged meristems, ectopic meristem formation or disturbance between cell proliferation and organogenesis in the meristems (Reiser *et al.* 2000). Phytohormones are regulatory substances which are essential for control of many processes in plant development including the regulation of cell division and differentiation. Many experimental data showed that phytohormones, especially cytokinins and auxins, act in the control of both cell cycle progression and meristem function. Thus, the third level of plant cells division control is the phytohormonal regulation of this process (**Figs. 1, 2**).

Plant cell cycle regulation

Numerous cell cycle regulators are required for the control of cell cycle transitions as well as in coordination between



Fig. 2 Plant meristem regulation. (A) Shoot apical meristem. SAM consists of three distinct cell layers, L1, L2 and L3, each of them has a certain cell division plane and gives rise to different tissues. STM expresses specifically in the SAM and is essential for SAM maintenance. The expression of Arabidopsis KNAT1 occurs in the base of leaf primordia. The WUS gene expresses in a small group of cells in the centre of SAM and is essential for SAM stem cell identity. WUS induces the expression of CLV3 (CLAVATA3) secreted protein which acts as a ligand for LRR-receptor kinase comprised of CLV1 and CLV2 proteins. The CLV signaling pathway restricts WUS expression. Several regulator proteins such as AS1 repress the expression of KNOX genes in leaf primordia. WOX9 gene expression positively influence on WUS activity. Cytokinins positively regulate the expression of KNOX (e.g. STM and KNAT1) genes, the expression of these genes positively influence on the level of cytokinin and negatively regulate the biosynthesis of gibberellins. WUS protein also activates cytokinin signalling through the repression of ARR5, the repressor of cytokinin response. (B) Root apical meristem. RAM includes several cell layers which consist of different tissues initials. A small slowly dividing stem cell population, the quiescent centre (QC) in the central region of the RAM gives rise to initials of specialized cell types. The expression of KNAT1, KNAT3, KNAT4, KNAT5 and KNAT6 genes in the root show a cell type specific pattern. KNAT1 express in the base of lateral root primordia supporting the role in their formation. KNAT6 functions as the negative regulator of lateral root formation. WOX5 gene expresses in the QC and plays a major role in the control of RAM stem cell identity. WOX9 is suggested to influence on the WOX5 expression. CLE19 and CLE40 genes homologous to CLV3 also express in the root and positively regulate the RAM development.

cell proliferation and differentiation (Ramirez-Parra *et al.* 2005). The elements of cell cycle machinery are conserved among eukaryotes. Moreover, the mechanisms controlling the cell cycle in plants have more similarity with animal cell cycle control than with the same components in yeast

(Dewitte et al. 2003). Cell cycle transitions are under the control of cyclin-dependent kinases (CDK) and their catalytic subunits named cyclins. CDK/cyclin complexes in plant cells seem to participate in at least three major cell cycle control points. One such CDK/cyclin function is the phosphorylation of RB (retinoblastoma) protein resulting in dissociation of complexes which are formed by the RB protein together with E2F transcription factors (Ramirez-Parra et al. 2005). Another pathway which involves CDK/cyclin activity is the initiation of DNA replication during the G1-S transition. CDK/cyclin complexes perform the phosphorylation of members of pre-replication complex such as CDC6 and CDT proteins and so target them for proteasome-mediated proteolysis (Castellano et al. 2004). Thirdly, CDK/cyclin function is a control of pre-prophase band arrangement that is necessary for G2-M progression (Weingartner et al. 2001). Several CDK types were characterized in plants (Vandepoele et al. 2002). The main plant CDK is CDKA which is homologous to Sacharomyces cerevisiae cdc2 kinase and controls all stages of the plant cell cycle (Vandepoele et al. 2002). In addition, the plant-specific CDK-CDKB takes part in the control of the G2-M transi-tion (Sorrel et al. 2001). CDKD and CDKF function as CDK-activating kinases (CAK) (Yamaguchi et al. 2003). A large family of cyclins has been identified in plants. Plant cyclins which regulate the kinase activity of CDK at differrent stages of cell cycle are divided into six classes (Wang et al. 2004). Some plant cyclins are conserved between plants and animals while other cyclin groups are specific to plants. The functions of many cyclin classes in plant cells differ from their functions in animals (Wang et al. 2004). The main function of *D*-class cyclins in plants is a control of the G1-S transition (Dewitte et al. 2003). A-class cyclins in plant cells take part in the control of both G1-S and G2-M transitions: Arabidopsis CYCA3;2 seems to be a functional homologue of animal cyclin E, a main regulator of the G1-S transition which is lacking in plants (Yu et al. 2003). B-class cyclins are essential for the G2-M transition and for the proper mitosis course (Weingartner et al. 2004). Transcriptional regulation of cyclins and CDK genes as well as post-translational modification of CDK/cyclin complexes that affects their stability and activity is essential for cell cycle control (Ramirez-Parra et al. 2005). Transcriptional regulation of genes encoding components of the cell cycle machinery may depend on several signal path-ways. Many cell-cycle genes, such as CDKB1 and CycD3 have E2F-binding sites in their promoters (de Jager et al. 2001). On the other hand, there is data that suggests the participation of Myb family transcription factors (Araki et al. 2004) and MAP-kinase cascade (Krysan et al. 2002) in the transcriptional regulation of several cell cycle genes. Finally, the phytohormonal regulation of transcription was shown for several cell-cycle genes (Riou-Khamlichi et al. 1999; Roudier et al. 2003). The most studied mechanisms for post-translational regulation of CDK/cyclin complexes involve protein phosphorylation and protein-protein interactions. CDK/cyclin complexes are reversibly inactivated via the phosphorylation of CDK by WEE1 kinase (Sorrell et al. 2002). CDC25 phosphatase causes dephosphorylation and activation of CDK (Landrieu et al. 2004). Another way for modulation of CDK/cyclin complexes activity in plant cells is the interaction with ICK (Inhibitors of CDK) and CKS (CDK Subunits) proteins (Vandepoele et al. 2002). Single *RB* protein is the most conserved part of the cell cy-cle controlling pathway (Huntley *et al.* 1998; Ebel *et al.* 2004). Dissociation of RB-E2F complexes releases E2F transcription factors which form dimers with DP (Dimerization Partners) proteins for interacting with a specific motif in the gene promoters (de Jager et al. 2001). E2F-sites were detected in the promoters of many plant genes controlling DNA replication and chromatin dynamics, as well as in the promoters of genes which take part in the regulation of different metabolic processes and signal transduction pathways (Ramirez-Parra et al. 2003; Vandepoele et al. 2005). Thus, a large group of proteins which the control

plant cell cycle at different stages were identified. In addition, many unidentified factors can influence the plant cell cycle. However, a cyclic expression pattern which is peculiar for cell-cycle genes was detected for more than 500 genes in tobacco synchronized cell culture (Menges et al. 2003). In animals, deregulation of the components involved in the cell cycle control triggers ectopic cell proliferation leading to tumorigenesis. Similarly, several genes working in the control of the cell cycle and meristem maintenance were reported as plant oncogenes. For example, overexpression of the CycD3 gene under the constitutive promoter 35S of Cauliflower mosaic virus (CaMV 35S) in transgenic Arabidopsis plants led to the production of rapidly proliferating tumor-like calli from leaf explants on hormone-free medium. As the Agrobacterium tumefaciens-induced crown gall tumor (Escobar and Dandekar 2005) these calli failed to regenerate shoots (Riou-Khamlichi et al. 1999). Overexpression of the CycD2 gene leads to an increased cell division rate in meristems (Cockroft et al. 2000). Expression of the tobacco CycA3;2 gene in transgenic Arabidopsis plants induced a high ability to form callus and lacked tissue differentiation from the callus (Yu et al. 2003).

Regulation of the plant meristem

The second level of plant cell division control is based on the specific plant body organization. During post-embryonic development of plants most of the mitotic activity is restricted to specific meristematic zones which are a source for different organ primordia. Shoot and root apical meristems (SAMs and RAMs) and also lateral and intercalary meristems exist in flowering plants (Scofield and Murray 2006). The plant meristem includes a pool of active proliferating stem cells in the central region being replaced by differentiating cells which form organ primordia at the periphery. Proper function of the meristem involves the coordination between division and differentiation of cells. The disturbance of this balance can lead to hyperproliferation of undifferentiated cells and tumor formation. The SAM and RAM play a crucial role in plant development. Numerous genes controlling cell proliferation and organogenesis in the SAM and RAM have been identified. Despite the existence of common ways in SAM and RAM regulation, both apical meristems strongly differ in their regulator sets. Homeobox-containing genes play the main role in the control of SAM and RAM development. Homeobox genes encode homeodomain transcriptional regulators that are involved in pattern formation in all multicellular organisms. Several homeobox gene subfamilies such as KNOX, WOX, BELL and HD-ZIP play a major role in the development of higher plants (Reiser et al. 2000; Scofield and Murray 2006). The essential function of homeobox genes in the meristems was shown for different plant species and studied in detail in SAM and RAM regulation (for review see: Veit 2004; de Jager et al. 2005; Scofield and Murray 2006).

The SAM consists of three distinct cell layers, L1, L2 and L3, each of them has a certain cell division plane and gives rise to different tissues. The central zone (CZ) of the SAM represents the population of slowly dividing stem cells, the peripheral zone (PZ) surrounding the CZ consists of fast dividing cells which form lateral organs (leaves or flowers depending on the developmental stage), or primordia (for review see: Aida and Tasaka 2006). Class 1 and class 2 KNOX homeobox genes play a crucial role in SAM development and maintenance in dicots and monocots (Reiser et al. 2000). So, the STM (Shoot Meristemless) gene of Arabidopsis thaliana (Long et al. 1996) and its ortologue kn1 (knotted1) of maize (Jackson et al. 1994) are normally expressed only in the SAM and their functions are essential for initial shoot meristem formation and subsequent SAM maintenance. The ortologues of STM and kn1 genes were found in tobacco, tomato, soybean, rice, barley (for review see: Reiser et al. 2000). All these genes demonstrate an expression pattern similar to STM with the exception of tomato Tkn2/LeT6 that is also expressed in the compound leaves (Janssen et al. 1998). Loss-of-function mutations in the STM and kn1 genes lead to the absence or severe reduction of the SAM (Long et al. 1996; Vollbrecht et al. 2000), while their overexpression prolongs cell proliferation in leaf primodia (Jackson et al. 1994; Lenhard et al. 2002). Despite the predominant expression in the SAM, other class 1 KNOX genes, such as Arabidopsis KNAT1, have a less important influence on SAM formation. Within the SAM the expression of Arabidopsis KNAT1 and its orthologues in other plant species is restricted to the base of leaf primordia (Lincoln et al. 1994; Schneeberger et al. 1995; Sato et al. 1999). KNAT1 loss-of-function mutations do not seriously affect the SAM development, but overexpression of KNAT1 in Arabidopsis and its orthologues in other plants leads to ectopic meristem formation resulting in a shoot-like outgrowth in the leaves and other organs (Hewelt et al. 2000; Frugis et al. 2001; Chiapetta et al. 2005). The class 2 KNOX genes have wider expression patterns in the meristems as well as in the differentiated tissues and are suggested to function not only in meristem control (Pautot et al. 2001; Dean et al. 2004; Truernit et al. 2006). The WUS gene encoding a WOX-family homeodomain protein expresses in a small group of SAM cells in CZ (Haeker et al. 2004). The function of WUS is essential for SAM stem cell identity (Gallois et al. 2004). WUS induces the expression of CLV3 (CLAVATA3) secreted protein which acts as a ligand for LRR-receptor kinase comprised of CLV1 and CLV2 proteins. The CLV signaling pathway restricts WUS expression and thereby regulates stem cell homeostasis (Schoof et al. 2000). The exclusion of the "meristem" gene expression from developing organs is essential for normal tissue differentiation. Several regulator proteins repress the expression of KNOX genes in leaf primordia. Among them are MYB-domain transcriptional regulators such as Arabidopsis AS1 (Assimetric Leaves 1; Byrne et al. 2002) and also its ortologues PHAN (PHAN-TASTICA) from Antirrhinum majus and rs2 (Rough sheath 2) from maize (Tsiantis et al. 1999), cysteine-repeat protein AS2 (Assimetric Leaves 2; Iwakawa et al. 2002), zincfinger-type transcription factors FIL (Filamentous flower) and YAB3 (Yabbi 3; Kumaran et al. 2002).

The RAM shows a less complex organization than the SAM. It also includes several cell layers which consist of initials of different tissues. A small group of slowly dividing stem cell population, the quiescent centre (QC) is disposed in the central region of the RAM and gives rise to initials of specialized cell types (Jiang and Feldman 2005). In contrast to SAM, lateral organ initiation in the root occurs aside from the RAM, in the upper fully differentiated zone and involves re-initiation of cell division in the pericycle cells (Jiang and Feldman 2005). The KNOX and WOX homeobox genes are involved in the control of root development. The expression of KNAT1, KNAT3, KNAT4, KNAT5 and KNAT6 genes was revealed in the Arabidopsis root and show a cell type specific pattern (Dean et al. 2004; Truernit et al. 2006). For example, the expression of KNAT1 was observed in the base of lateral root primordia (Truernit et al. 2006) supporting the crucial role of this gene in the formation of lateral organs on both the shoot and root. Downregulation of $KNAT\bar{6}$ expression resulted in an increased number of lateral roots, suggesting its function as the negative regulator of lateral root formation (Dean et al. 2004). As well as in the SAM, WOX homebox genes are essential for the restriction of the stem cell population size in the RAM (Jiang and Feldman 2005). WOX5 gene expresses in the cells of the QC in the A. thaliana RAM (Haecker et al. 2004). WOX5 begins to express in the RAM at an embryonic stage and plays a major role in the control of RAM stem cell identity, analogous to WUS func-tion in the SAM (Haecker et al. 2004). The homologue of WOX5 had the same function identified in rice (Kamiya et al. 2003). Another WOX family gene of A. thaliana, WOX9, also named STIP (STIMPI), is suggested to play a role in the development of the SAM, RAM and lateral meristems: stip mutants demonstrate a dramatic reduction of the SAM

and RAM and also the absence of lateral roots (Wu *et al.* 2005). The expression of *WUS* and *CLV* genes is abscent in the SAM of *stip* mutants, suggesting the function of *WOX9* in the regulation of *WUS* expression (Wu *et al.* 2005). The expression of genes homologous to *CLV3* was also revealed in the *Arabidopsis* root (Hobe *et al.* 2003). It was shown that overexpression of some of these genes, e.g. *CLE19* and *CLE40*, leads to a reduction of the RAM (Casamitjana-Martinez *et al.* 2003; Hobe *et al.* 2003), so that in the RAM *CLV3*-like genes carry out the same function as in the SAM. Also the activity of *WUS* and *CLV3* homologues was revealed in the RAM, but the existence of a *CLV/WUS*-like regulatory system was not found in the root (Jiang and Feldman 2005).

Thus, numerous genes involved in SAM and RAM regulation are known today. Deregulation of some of these genes expression leads to increase of existing meristems or ectopic meristem formation. However, loss- or gain-offunction mutations in neither of genes involved in the meristem regulation lead to the formation of disorganized tumors in plants. At the same time, the expression levels of some of KNOX genes were shown to increased in several types of spontaneous plant tumors, e.g. in the tumors of Nicotiana interspecific hybrids, CHRKI-downregulated Nicotiana tabacum transgenic plants and A. thaliana tumor-producing mutants (Franc et al. 2002; Harrar et al. 2003; Lee et al. 2004). Ectopic expression of KNOX genes in the tumors corresponds with ectopic zones of cell proliferation and might be a cause of formation of secondary SAMs leading to the development of teratomas (Lee et al. 2004).

Phytohormonal regulation of plant cell division

Phytohormones, especially auxins and cytokinins, play a crucial role in many aspects of plant development e.g. cell division and differentiation. The function of cytokinins as stimulators of cell proliferation was shown for several mutants and transgenic plants. Decreased cytokinin levels in transgenic tobacco plants that overexpressed cytokininoxidases resulted in a reduced rate of cell division that led to a reduced SAM and small leaves (Werner et al. 2001). The opposite phenotype was observed in the Arabidopsis amp mutant which displayed an increased zeatin-type cytokinin level (Helliwell et al. 2001) and transgenic tobacco plants carrying the *ipt* gene from T-DNA of *A. tumefaciens* (Medford *et al.* 1989). The expression of several genes encoding key regulators of the plant cell cycle is under phytohormonal control. Among them are Arabidopsis CDKA;1 (Chung and Parrish 1995) and alfalfa CycA2;2 (Roudier et al. 2003) genes whose expression is induced by auxin; the Arabidopsis CycD3;1 gene is also up-regulated by the cytokinins zeatin and 6-benzylaminopurine (BAP) (1 µM) (Riou-Khamlichi et al. 1999). The expression of cell-cycle genes is altered in phytohormonal mutants. For example, Arabidopsis prz1 (proporz1) mutant that forms rapidly proliferating calli in response to either auxin or cytokinin shows increased expression levels of CDKB1;1 and E2Fc genes (Sieberer et al. 2003). The presumable role of PRZ1 is to mediate a hormonal signal into a cell cycle control (Sieberer et al. 2003). Moreover, auxins and cytokinins are involved in the regulation of activity and stability of key cell cycle regulators. It was recently reported that auxin positively regulates the accumulation and stability of E2Fbtranscription factor in Arabidopsis cells (Magyar et al. 2005). In addition, the cyclic expression patterns which are peculiar for cell-cycle genes were shown for several genes participating in the transcriptional response to cytokinin, auxin and ethylene (Menges et al. 2003) suggesting the role of these genes in the control of the plant cell cycle. The functions of phytohormones in the control of plant tissue differentiation and organogenesis partially depend on the hormonal control of meristem development. Two groups of phytohormones, cytokinins and gibberellins were shown to play antagonistic roles in the control of meristematic gene expression (Jasinski et al. 2005). Many experimental data

show that cytokinins increase the expression of *KNOX* genes and enlarge their expression zone (Rupp *et al.* 1999). At the same time, overexpression of *KNOX* genes leads to the accumulation of cytokinins and cytokinin-autotrophic tissue growth (Hewelt *et al.* 2000; Frugis *et al.* 2001; Hamant *et al.* 2002; Chiapetta *et al.* 2005; Yanai *et al.* 2005). On the other hand, *KNOX* gene expression represses the biosynthesis of gibberellic acid in the SAM (Hay *et al.* 2002). It was recently shown that the *WUS* gene, which acts as a positive regulator of stem cells, directly represses the transcription of several A-class *ARR* (*Arabidopsis Response Regulator*; Leibfried *et al.* 2005) genes that act in the negative feedback loop of cytokinin signaling (D'Agostino and Kieber 1999).

During the transition from normal to neoplastic growth, some cells or cell populations become independent of regulatory systems and begin uncoordinated proliferation. Logically, mutations in the genes acting at each level in cell division control may lead to uncontrolled cell proliferation and tumor formation. In fact, several examples of plant tumors show alterations in the work of many genes acting at different levels of plant cell division control (Wang et al. 2001; Frank et al. 2002; Harrar et al. 2003; Lee et al. 2004). However, plants seem to be strikingly resistant to unrestricted growth similar to mammalian hyperplasia or cancer (Ramirez-Parra et al. 2005). Only few examples of plant tumors are known and the role in the control of plant tumorigenesis was documented for only small range of genes. The reason for this may be the lethality of mutants with a loss-of-function in key regulators of plant cell division. So, the loss-of-function mutation in the gene encoding the RB protein in Arabidopsis results in restricted mitosis in the haploid nuclei of female hametophytes and in endosperm nuclei leading to a lethal phenotype (Ebel et al. 2004). Another reason for plant "resistance" to tumorigenesis is the high plasticity of the plant genome.

PLANT TUMORS CAUSED BY DIFFERENT PATHOGENS

Plant neoplastic diseases are caused by bacteria, such as species of the genus *Agrobacterium* (Escobar and Dandekar 2003) and several other pathogenic bacteria (Glickmann *et al.* 1998; Vandeputte *et al.* 2005; Chapulowicz *et al.* 2006), double-stranded RNA viruses (Moriyashi *et al.* 2005), the obligate parasitic protist *Plasmodiophora brassica* (Devos *et al.* 2005), fungi (Tavares *et al.* 2004; Fernando *et al.* 2005), nematodes (de Meutter *et al.* 2003) and gall-forming insects (Mapes and Davies 2001). Among tumor-inducing plant pathogens, gall-forming bacteria, especially *Agrobacterium*, are the most well studied. At the same time, the mechanisms of tumor formation caused by fungi, nematodes, insects and viruses are less understood.

Despite different pathogenic strategy of very heterogenous plant pathogens, most of them demonstrate the ability to shift phytohormonal balance in the host plants producing IAA and cytokinins (Jameson 2000).

PLANT TUMORS INDUCED BY PATHOGENIC BACTERIA

Several plant pathogenic bacteria can induce hyperplasia of host plant tissues during pathogenesis. The most well known of these bacteria are representives of the genus *Agrobacterium* which induce formation of crown gall tumors with unlimited growth like *A. tumefaciens* (Escobar and Dandekar 2003) or multiple roots on the infection site like *A. rhizogenes* (Aoki and Syono 1999b), and also gallinducing bacteria, such as *Pseudomonas savastanoi* (Glickmann *et al.* 1998), *Pantoea agglomerata* (Chapulowicz *et al.* 2006) and *Rhodococcus fascians* (Vandeputte *et al.* 2005), which cause the formation of gall tumors with limited growth. The common character of all tumor-inducing bacteria is the ability to synthesise cytokinin and auxin, which is determinated by plasmid or chromosomal genes (Morris 1986). Production of high amounts of IAA and cytokinins in the infected plants leads to uncontrolled cell proliferation and tumor formation (Morris 1986; Crespi et al. 1992; Clark et al. 1993; Lichter et al. 1995; Vandeputte et al. 2005). Genes controlling cytokinin and auxin biosynthesis in different tumor-inducing plant pathogenic bacteria were shown to have structural and functional similarity (Morris 1986; Glass and Kosuge 1988; Crespi et al. 1992; Clark et al. 1993; Lichter et al. 1995; Vandeputte et al. 2005). Since 'phytohormonal" genes exist in distantly related plant pathogenic bacteria (Glickmann et al. 1998), common evolutional origin (Glickmann et al. 1998) or horizontal gene transfer (Bird and Koltai 2000) of these genes between different bacteria species are likely. Agrobacterium is an unical group of pathogenic bacteria which can induce a certain part of its virulent plasmid (which includes "phytohormonal" genes) into the host genome (Chilton 1977). Other tumor-inducing bacteria can not transform host plant cells (Clark et al. 1989).

Tumors induced by Agrobacterium are the most investigated examples of plant tumorigenesis. The genus Agrobacterium includes facultative parasitic soil bacteria which cause neoplastic tissue growth in the host plants. Two Agrobacterium species - A. tumefaciens, a causative agent of crown gall disease, and A. rhizogenes which causes hairy root syndrome - are the most well studied species of Agrobacterium. A. tumefaciens causes the formation of crown gall tumors on the base of stems of infected plants (Fig. 3). This is typical tumor tissue with rapid cell proliferation, hormone-independent growth and lacking regeneration ability (Ahuja 1998). Crown gall tumors are induced as an undifferentiated cell mass, while older tumors begin to differenttiate some tissue types, especially phloema and xylema (Ullrich and Aloni 2000; Veselov et al. 2003). A. rhizogenes causes the formation of numerous adventitious roots at the infection site. These roots demonstrate rapid agravitropic growth and decreased hormone requirement in culture. Plants with specific phenotypic deviations can be easily regenerated from hairy roots (David et al. 1984). A unique peculiarity of Agrobacterium is its unusual strategy for bacteria pathogenesis consisting in the integration of certain DNA segment - transfer DNA or T-DNA - into the plant genome. The first evidence that the neoplastic tissue outgrowth during Agrobacterium pathogenesis is caused by the incorporation of a specific part of a virulent plasmid into plant chromosomes was presented by Chilton (1977).

All pathogenic *Agrobacterium* species contain a big (200-800 kbp in size for natural strains) virulent plasmid named *Ti* (*T*umor *inducing*) in *A. tumefaciens* and *Ri* (*Root inducing*) in *A. rhizogenes*. In both *Ti* and *Ri* plasmids, T-DNA represents a 10-30 kbp fragment delimited by 25-bp direct repeats which are necessary for T-DNA processing. In some plasmids T-DNA is composed of TR (right) and TL (left) segments separated by the nontransferred region (Huffman et al. 1984). The processing of T-DNA from *Agrobacterium* plasmid and its subsequent export into the plant cell



Fig. 3 Tumor induced by *Agrobacterium tumefaciens C-58* strain on the stem of radish (*Raphanus sativus* var. Radicula Pers.).

are under the control of genes from the Vir (virulence) region. Vir regions of Ti and Ri plasmids are very similar and contain 8 virulence loci (VirA-VirG). In addition, several chromosome genes and specific "overdrive" sequences near the T-DNA right border also take part in the control of T-DNA transfer. The functions of Vir genes in the control of all stages of T-DNA transfer were studied in detail (for review see Escobar and Dandekar 2003; Gelvin 2006). It was shown that all cells of hairy roots carry a T-DNA insertion (David et al. 1984; Tepfer et al. 1984) while crown gall tumors consist of only transformed cells (Rezmer et al. 1999) or they may be chimeric (Azmi et al. 2001). Expression of T-DNA genes in the host plant cells causes the outgrowth of tissues and also the synthesis and secretion of opines and amino acid derivates, which are utilized by Agrobacterium as a carbon/nitrogen source. Natural Agrobacterium strain classification is based on the synthesis of certain opine types: so, A. tumefaciens strains and Ti-plasmid were classified into four types according to octopine, nopaline, agropine and succinamopine synthesis (Dessaux et al. 1986). Apart from opine synthesis genes, Ti and Ri T-DNA contain oncogenes which cause neoplastic plant tissue growth. The development of A. tumefaciens-induced crown gall tumor primarily depends on the production of high amounts of auxin and cytokinin by the enzymes encoded in several Ti T-DNA genes (Barry et al. 1984; Kemper et al. 1985). Moreover, the endogenous concentrations of some other phytohormones such as ethylene, abscisic acid and jasmonic acid change during crown gall development suggesting the role of these hormones in the control of tumorigenesis (Veselov et al. 2003). The cause of hairy root induction by A. rhizogenes Ri plasmid is less understood.

T-DNA of Ti plasmid carries several genes encoding enzymes which catalyze cytokinin and auxin bosynthesis. Deletion analysis of T-DNA indicated that *tmr*, *tms* and *tml* loci have a major role in the determination of crown gall tumorigenesis (Garfinkel et al. 1981). Of particular importance is the tms (tumor morphology shoot) locus containing tms1 (iaaM) and tms2 (iaaH) genes which encode, correspondingly, tryptophan monooxigenase and indolacetamide hydrolase, the enzymes for two crucial steps of indole-3acetic acid synthesis (Kemper et al. 1985) and the tmr locus which contains the *ipt* gene encoding isopentenyl transferrase (IPT), a key enzyme of cytokinin biosynthesis (Barry et al. 1984). Additional gene responsible for bacterial zeatin secretion, tzs (trans-zeatin synthase), is carried only on nopaline Ti-plasmid (Akiyoshi et al. 1985). It is remarkable that plant *IPTs* were isolated from *A*. *thaliana* significantly later than bacterial ipt (Takei et al. 2001). Agrobacterium IPT has 33-45% similarity at the amino acid level with Arabidopsis AtIPT enzymes (Takei et al. 2001). Overexpression of the bacterial or plant *ipt* genes in the transgenic plants leads to cytokinin overproduction resulting in so-called cytokinin syndrome: dwarfism, reduced apical dominance, weakened root development, delayed leaf senescence, and spontaneous shoot regeneration from callus (Medford et al. 1989; Sun et al. 2003).

The direct functions of other A. tumefaciens T-DNA genes are still unknown. Expression of these genes in plant tissues does not lead to an increase of phytohormone levels (Delbarre et al. 1994). At the same time they also cause different morphogenic abnormalities connected with the disturbance in cell division and differentiation (Aoki and Syono 1999b; Gorpenchenko et al. 2005). Some A. tumefaciens T-DNA genes, together with most of A. rhizogenes T-DNA genes belong to a gene family named plast or rolBlike family which obviously has a common evolutionary origin (Levesque et al. 1988). The influence on tumor formation has been reported for *tml* (<u>tumor</u> <u>morphology</u> <u>large</u>) locus which contains a 6b gene with unknown function. Based on sequence analysis, the 6b gene belongs to the plast genes family (Levesque et al. 1988). Overexpression of the 6b gene in transgenic tobacco plants leads to tumor formation, hormone-independent callus proliferation and specific graft-transmissible enation syndrome similar to the

phenotypes of some plants with overexpressed KNOX genes (Helfer et al. 2003). Recently it was reported that the 6b gene interacts with the novel nuclear protein, *NtSIP1* which presumably functions as a transcription factor in N. tabacum cells. The interaction of 6b and NtSIP1 proteins is necessary for determination of the phenotype of 6b-transgenic plants (Kitakura et al. 2002). In addition, the Ti plasmid contains 5, 6a, e and f genes which also belong to the plast gene family (Levesque et al. 1988). At least some of these genes also take part in the establishment of crown gall tumor growth. For example, a mutation in the *e* gene leads to the formation of very small tumors on the infected plants (Broer et al. 1995). At the same time, no influence on crown gall development was revealed for the f gene (Broer *et al.* 1995). The product of gene 5 was shown to convert tryptophan into indole-3-lactate which might act as an auxin antagonist by competing with IAA for auxin-binding proteins (Hamill 1993).

Little is known about the functions of *A. rhizogenes* T-DNA genes. The *Ri* plasmids of mannopine-type strains contain a single T-DNA, however, the best studied agropinetype *Ri* plasmids carry two parts of T-DNA – TL and TR. *Ri* TL-DNA contains 18 open reading frames (Slightom *et al.* 1986). TR-DNA of agropine-type strains contains *aux1* and *aux2* genes homologous to *A. tumefaciens* and *P. savastanoi iaaM* and *iaaH* genes (Camilleri and Jouanin 1991). The influence on the hairy root phenotype and on the phenotype of transgenic plants was documented for 10 ORFs from *Ri* TL-DNA and also for *aux1* and *aux2* genes (Schmulling *et al.* 1988; Capone *et al.* 1989; Hansen *et al.* 1993; Lemcke and Schmulling 1998).

Several rol (rooting locus) genes named rolA, rolB, rolC and rolD (White et al. 1985) which are essential for the hairy root phenotype were identified during the deletion studies of Ri TL-DNA. The rolB gene seems to be most important for hairy root induction. The introduction of the rolB gene alone induced adventitious root formation in explants and whole transgenic tobacco plants (Schmulling et al. 1988; Capone et al. 1989; Aoki and Syono 1999b). On the other hand, overexpression of the rolB gene under the 35S CaMV constitutive promoter led to suppression of rooting and necroses on transgenic Nicotiana tabacum plants (Schmulling et al. 1988) – and so, the proper level of rolB expression is necessary for hairy root formation. Despite the correlation between rolB expression and the cleavage of IAA conjugates (Estruch et al. 1991b) or IAA binding on the membranes (Filippini et al. 1994) the direct function of the *rolB* gene remains unknown. No proteins homologous to the rolB proteins are known except for those encoded by other genes from the plast family (Levesque et al. 1988). It was recently reported that the rolB protein interacts with 14-3-3 proteins in transgenic tobacco cells (Moriuchi et al. 2004). 14-3-3 is a family of proteins, which presumably function in the regulation of different signal pathways via protein-protein interactions. These proteins determine the nuclear localization of rolB protein and the rolB-associated phenotype (Moriuchi et al. 2004). However, no data on the interactions of rolB and 14-3-3 proteins with auxin metabolism or cell division control pathways are available.

Inoculation experiments revealed that the rolC gene stimulates (Aoki and Syono 1999b; Piispanen et al. 2003) or inhibits (Capone et al. 1989) rolB-induced adventitious root formation. Extracts from transgenic plants which overexpress rolC were shown to have cytokinin-glucosidase activity (Estruch et al. 1991a), but the rolC protein is not homologous with known cytokinin-glucosidases. Overexpression of the rolC gene in transgenic tobacco plants causes a specific phenotype: reduced internode length, pale green lanceolate leaves and very small flowers (Schmulling et al. 1988). Transformation of *Panax ginseng* callus cultures by the *rolC* gene under the 35S CaMV promoter caused spontaneous somatic embryogenesis of calli in hormone-free medium (Gorpenchenko et al. 2005). No proteins interacting with the rolC protein are known to date.

Transgenic tobacco plants carrying the *rolA* gene had

shortened internodes and a decreased gibberellic acid content suggesting the role of this gene in the control of gibberellin metabolism. It was shown that the *rolA* protein has DNA-binding activity and demonstrates homology with the DNA-binding domain of papillomavirus transcription factor suggesting that this protein can act as a transcriptional regulator (Rigden and Carneiro 1999).

The *rolD* gene was revealed to encode a functional ornithin-cyclodeaminase – the enzyme which catalyzes NAD⁺ dependent conversion of ornithine to proline. It was supposed that the *rolD* enzyme may have an influence on the synthesis of hydroxiprolin-rich proteins of cell walls which can in turn play a role in the growth and division of the cells. However, overexpression of the *rolD* gene in transgenic plants has no phenotypic effect (Bettini *et al.* 2003).

ORF3, ORF8, ORF13 and ORF14 genes from Ri T-DNA were also shown to promote rolB-induced root formation (Capone et al. 1989; Aoki and Syono 1999b). ORF13 is the most conserved of Ri T-DNA genes (Brevet and Tempe 1988). Transformation of carrot root discs with the ORF13 gene leads to the formation of dense green and rapidly proliferating callus on the disc surface (Capone et al. 1989; Frundt et al. 1998). Transgenic tobacco plants, which have the ORF13 gene expressed under the constitutive 35S *CaMV* promoter demonstrated a specific phenotype similar to that of cytokinin-treated plants and *ipt*-transformants of tobacco but did not differ from the wild-type in cytokinin content in the tissues (Lemcke and Shmulling 1998). These plants were short, with an increased level of cell division in the SAM, a reduced apical dominance and dark-green abnormally shaped leaves. The observation that this phenotype can be transmitted by grafting of transgenic shoots onto wild type plants is of particular interest and suggests that ORF13 may cause the production of a diffusible factor with cytokinin-like activity (Hansen et al. 1993). An increased level of expression of class1 and class2 KNOX genes in ORF13-transgenic tomato plants can partially explain the ORF13-associated phenotype (Stieger et al. 2004). It has been recently revealed that ORF13 protein contains a conservative LxCxE motif for binding with the RB protein and interacts with Zea mays RB protein in vitro (Stieger et al. 2004). Thus ORF13 protein may influence the plant cell cycle via interaction with its crucial component. Functional *RB*-binding motif is essential for the acceleration of cell divisions in the SAM of transgenic plants, but the influence of ORF13 on KNOX gene expression was not dependent on RB-binding motif (Stieger et al. 2004). It is interesting that geminiviruses, small DNA viruses whose replicative cycle relies on the host cell factors, also can promote the G1-S transition and cell cycle activation by the interaction with the RB protein. Some of these viruses cause hyper-proliferation of plant cells (Gutierrez 2000).

The ORF3 gene causes late flowering, altered leaf shape and reduced internode length in transgenic tobacco plants (Lemcke and Schmulling 1998). The formation of callus from explants of ORF3 transgenic plants on auxin- or cytokinin-containing media was significantly reduced. Thus, it was proposed that the function of ORF3 suppress the dedifferentiation of tissues during hairy root development (Lemcke and Schmulling 1998). The protein encoded by the ORF8 gene is a natural fusion protein consisting of the N-terminus homologous to A. rhizogenes rolB protein and the C-terminus homologous to the A. tumefaciens iaaM gene (Levesque et al. 1988). The tryptophan-monooxygenase activity was conserved in the C-terminal part of the ORF8 protein (Lemcke et al. 2000) while the N-terminal part of this protein functions in carbohydrate metabolism (Otten, Helfer, 2001). Moreover, a physical connection between N- and C-regions of *ORF8* protein is nessesary for the appearance of a specific phenotype in ORF8-transgenic plants suggesting the distinct specific function of the whole protein (Umber *et al.* 2005). The *ORF14* gene stimulates rolB-induced root formation (Capone et al. 1989) but the transformation by the ORF14 gene under 35S CaMV or its own promoter did not cause any phenotypic alterations in

transgenic plants (Lemcke and Schmulling 1998).

Apart from *Agrobacterium*, induction of neoplastic growth in host plants was also documented for several Gram-negative and Gram-positive pathogenic bacteria (Glickman *et al.* 1998; Vandeputte *et al.* 2005; Chalupowicz *et al.* 2006). These bacteria are known as gall-inducing bacteria because of the induction of smaller galls with limited growth during their pathogenesis in contrast with crown gall tumor with practically unlimited growth (Chalupovicz *et al.* 2006). However, tumors induced by *A. tumefaciens* and gall-forming bacterium *Pantoea agglomerata* are very similar in their anatomy (Chalupovicz *et al.* 2006). In contrast with *Agrobacterium*, other tumor-inducing bacteria are not able to transform host plant cells (Clark *et al.* 1989).

Pseudomonas savastanoi causes tumor formation on olive (Olea europea L.) and oleander (Nerium oleander L.). Tumor formation caused by P. savastanoi infection is dependent upon the bacterial synthesis and secretion of IAA and zeatin-type cytokinins (Morris et al. 1986). Moreover, it was shown that the level of IAA production can influence pathogenesis efficiency of *P. savastanoi* on oleander (Silverstone *et al.* 1993). IAA and cytokinin production by P. savastanoi depends on two genes, iaaM (tryptophan monooxigenase) and *iaaH* (indole acetamide hydrolase) which encode enzymes catalysing two following steps of IAA biosynthesis (Glass and Kosuge 1988) and also the ptz gene which encodes isopentenyl transferase (IPT), the enzyme catalysing cytokinin biosynthesis (MacDonald et al. 1986). In P. savastanoi strains isolated from the oleander galls, iaaM and iaaH genes are disposed on the plasmid named pIAA and in the strains isolated from olive galls these genes are located on the chromosome (Glass and Kosuge 1988). The ptz genes in both olive- and oleander-associated strains are located on a separate plasmid pCK2 (MacDonald et al. 1986). Remarkably, the auxin and cytokinin biosynthetic genes from P. savastanoi are closely homologous to the tms1, tms2 and tmr genes from A. tumefaciens which carry out the same functions (Morris et al. 1986). In addition, the plasmid of oleander gall isolates of P. savastanoi carry the *iaaL* gene, encoding IAA-lysine synthase, an enzyme which catalyses the conversion of free IAA to an IAA-lysine conjugate (Glass and Kosuge 1988).

Another plant pathogenic bacterium, Pantoea agglomerata (previously known as Erwinia herbicola) was also reported as a tumor-producing agent in several plant hosts such as beet and gypsophila (Chalupowicz et al. 2006). The pathogenicity of *P. agglomerata* depends on a plasmid named *pPATH* which harbors genes necessary for virulence and also genes encoding enzymes for IAA and cytokinin biosynthesis (Clark *et al.* 1993; Lichter *et al.* 1995). The *iaaM* and *iaaH* genes of *P. agglomerata* were shown to have structural and functional similarity with corresponding genes of Pseudomonas savastanoi (Clark et al. 1993). Mutations in IAA biosynthesis genes of P. agglomerata led to the formation of very small tumors on Gypsophila paniculata (Clark et al. 1993). The cytokinin byosinthesis gene of P. agglomerata designated etz, has significant homology with the ptz gene of Pseudomonas savastanoi and the ipt gene of A. tumefaciens (Lichter et al. 1995). Mutations in the etz gene also caused a reduction of tumor size but not the full inhibition of tumor formation (Lichter et al. 1995). Simultaneous mutation in *iaaM*, *iaaH* and *etz* genes also did not fully eliminate Pantoea-induced tumor formation suggesting the existence of other tumorigenesis-related genes in the genome of P. agglomerata (Manulis et al. 1998). Thus, tumor formation caused by Pseudomonas savastanoi and Pantoea agglomerata have common mechanisms and similar genetic control. A very similar anatomical structure was shown for tumors caused by *A. tumefaciens* and *Pantoea* agglomerate on Gypsophila (Chalupovicz et al. 2006). The most significant difference between Agrobacterium- and Pantoea-induced tumors consisted in limited growth of the latter in contrast with crown gall caused by A. tumefaciens (Chalupovicz et al. 2006). Limited growth also is the character of tumors induced by Pseudomonas savastanoi (Glass

and Kosuge 1988). Such a difference might be caused by different pathogenesis strategies of *Agrobacterium* and other plant pathogenic bacterium (Chalupowicz *et al.* 2006). However, tumor formation induced by *Pseudomonas savastanoi* or *Pantoea* agglomerata does not involve the transformation of host cells (Clark *et al.* 1989) and therefore requires the constant present of living bacteria in the tumor (Chalupowicz *et al.* 2006).

The gram-positive bacteria Rhodococcus fascians infects a wide range of plant species resulting in the formation of so-called leafy gall tumors (Vereecke et al. 2000). When R. fascians infects plant tissue, adventitious meristems that gave rise to multiple abnormal shoots are formed; the process of de novo meristem formation was shown to be caused by re-activation of cell division in the stem cortical cells (de O Manes et al. 2001). Infection of tobacco seedlings by R. fascians resulted in growth inhibition, arrest of root development and slowed leaf formation (Crespi et al. 1992). Studies on molecular mechanisms of R. fascians-plant interactions revealed that essential virulence determinants of this bacterium are located on a pFiplasmid (Crespi et al. 1992). The leafy gall formation is caused by the alterstion of cytokinin/auxin balance in the host plant tissues (Crespi et al. 1992; Vandeputte et al. 2005). Zeatin- and isopentenyl-type cytokinins overproduction was revealed in the leafy galls (Crespi et al. 1992), moreover, production of 11 different cytokinin compounds was found in the culture of R. fascians irrespective of their pathogenicity (Eason et al. 1996). Cytokinin production by R. fascians was shown to depend upon the fas locus of the pFi plasmid. The fas locus is an operon of six genes; one of these genes encodes *IPT*, a key enzyme of cytokinin biosynthesis (Crespi *et al.* 1992). The *fas1* mutant of *R. fas*cians carrying the insertion into the *ipt* gene is completely avirulent indicating the essential role of cytokinin in R. fascians pathogenesis (Temmerman et al. 2001). Study of cell-cycle genes expression during R. fascians-induced leafy gall formation on Arabidopsis thaliana (Vereecke et al. 2000) and N. tabacum (de O Manes et al. 2001) revealed that tumor formation correlated with a strong induction of CDKA1 (Vereecke et al. 2000), CycB1 and CycD3;2 (de O Manes et al. 2001) gene expression. Incubation of synchronized tobacco BY-2 (Bright Yellow-2) cells resulted in a broader mitosis index peak and this effect was linked with the expression of the fas locus (Temmerman et al. 2001). At the same time, exogenous supply of the cytokinin BAP (10^{-6} - 10^{-7} M) on synchronized *BY-2* cells did not result in such broadening of the mitotic peak, and simultaneous cocultivation with R. fascians and BAP supply did not lead to a cumulative effect suggesting that the effect of R. fascians on mitosis of BY-2 cells is not depend upon bacterial cytokinin production (Temmerman et al. 2001). It was recently reported that R. fascians also produces and secretes IAA (Vandeputte et al. 2005). IAA production by R. fascians increased in the infected tobacco when tryptophan is not limiting (Vandeputte et al. 2005). Production of IAA occurred even in plasmid-free R. fascians strains indicating that the genes controlling IAA biosynthesis are located in the chromosome (Vandeputte et al. 2005).

Thus, plant tumors which are induced by different species of bacteria with a different pathogenesis strategy have one common character: production of high amounts of IAA and cytokinins caused by the expression of bacterial genes encding the enzymes of IAA and cytokinin biosynthesis. These genes express in the bacteria persisting in the tumor in the case of gall-inducing bacteria (MacDonald et al. 1986; Glass and Kosuge 1988; Crespi et al. 1992; Clark et al. 1993; Lichter et al. 1995; Vandeputte et al. 2005) or can be introduced into the host plant genome in the case of Agrobacterium (Escobar and Dandekar 2003). Interestingly, the production of small amounts of cytokinin was found in avirulent strains of Pseudomonas savastanoi and Pantoea agglomerata (Lichter et al. 1995). Moreover, the production of cytokinins was reported for many non-pathoghenic bacteria species suggesting the role of these hormones in

the bacteria's life irrespective of pathogenicity (Jameson *et al.* 2000). Production of bacterial cytokinins might be a result of the presence of *ipt* genes as was predicted in the genomes of many bacteria, according to GenBank data (Takei *et al.* 2001).

PLANT TUMORS CAUSED BY VIRUSES, PROTISTS, FUNGI, NEMATODES AND INSECTS

Apart from bacteria, plant neoplastic growth can be caused by viruses, protists, fungi, root-knot and cyst nematodes ang gall-forming insects (for review see: Armstrong 1995). In several cases of pathogen-induced plant neoplasia the shift of phytohormonal balance in the infected plant tissues was reported (for review see: Jameson 2000).

Among numerous species of plant pathogenic viruses, the represantives of the Phytoreovirus genus induce neoplastic growth of plant tissues (Kudo et al. 1991). Phytoreoviruses are insect-transmitted viruses which are transmitted by Diptera insects such as Agalia constricta, Nephotettix nigropictus, N. cincticeps, N. malayanus, N. virescens, Recilia dorsalis (Streissle and Maramorosch 1963). Isects are used by *Phytoreovirus* both as a vector and intermediate host, i.e. the virus multiplies in their tissue, too. More than 50 plant species are known to be susceptible to wound tumor viruses. The genus Phytoreovirus includes six species and five of them, with the exception of rice dwarf virus (RDV), are able to induce tumor formation on host plants (Streissle and Maramorosch 1963). Most known of them are wound tumor virus (WTV) (Anzolla et al. 1987) and rice gall dwarf virus (RGDV; Moriyasu et al. 2000). Among the symptoms caused by these viruses are small tumors at the stem and larger and more numerous ones at the roots and the development of organs from otherwise normal organs, e.g. a leaf can develop at the surface of another leaf (Streissle and Maramorosch 1963). The genomes of Phytoreovirus species consist of 10-12 segments of double-stranded RNA and each virus particle contains one copy of each segment. Each of the 12 segments can be transcribed and it is assumed that each of them encodes one protein (Ichihama and Barbier 1994; Moriyasu et al. 2000; Miyazaki et al. 2005). Among proteins encoded in the genomes of Phytoreovirus is the transcriptase enzyme which transcribes single-stranded RNA or, in other words, produces an mRNA complementary to the transcribed strand (Ichihama and Barbier 1994). Despite the study of mechanisms of structural and non-structural peptide formation and host specifity of phytoreoviruses (Moriyasu et al. 2000; Miyazaki et al. 2005), the mechanisms of plant tumor induction by these viruses is still unclear

Plasmodiophora brassica Woronin is an obligate pathogenic protist which causes clubroot disease of plants from the Brassicaceae family. Clubroot gall formation on the hypocotyl and root of infected plants is a result of enhanced proliferation and subsequent elongation of cortex and stele cells (Devos et al. 2005). Such enormous cell elongation is caused by the remodeling of cellulose microfibrills in the cell wall. Cell wall remodeling is a result of xyloglucan hydrolases enzyme activity which was shown to increase in the plant tissues as a result of infection by Plasmodiophora (Devos et al. 2005). Enhanced cell proliferation in the infected plant tissues might be a result of a shift in phytohormonal balance caused by P. brassica. The increase of free IAA and IAA conjugates levels was detected in the infected tissues of Brassica rapa beginning from the 6th day after inoculation (Devos et al. 2005). The concentrations of zeatin and zeatin riboside in the clubroots on Brassica was several-fold higher than in uninfected roots; in addition, infected root and stem explants showed cytokinin-independent growth in vitro (Dekhuijzen et al. 1981). Several-fold increase of ABA concentration was also reported for Plasmodiophora-infected Brassica rapa (Devos et al. 2005). At present, no data on the genetic control of phytohormone production in P. brassica is available.

Among the gall-forming plant pathogenic fungi the

most well known are Ustillago esculenta which incites the edible galls on the grass Zizania latifolia (Chung and Tzeng 2004), Taphrina deformans which causes the formation of tumors on peach leaves (peach leaf curl disease) (Tavares et al. 2004), and Dibotryon morbosum which forms so called black knot galls on the stems of Rosaceae plants (Fernando et al. 2005). Some plant pathogenic fungi are able to produce phytohormones (Perley and Stove 1969; van Staden and Nicolson 1989; Ozgan and Topcuoglu 2001; Chung and Tzeng 2004). For example, Taphrina deformans was shown to produce tryptamine suggesting the possibility to produce IAA from tryptophan via tryptamine (Perley and Stove 1969). Ustillago esculenta can convert indole-3-acetamide, indole-pyruvate and indole-lactic acid into IAA in vitro (Chung and Tzeng 2004). Fusarium moniliforme, a fungus which causes leaf and flower malformation was shown to produce and metabolise cytokinins (van Staden and Nicolson 1989). The involvement of cytokinins in the formation of "green islands" on the leaves of plants infected by different pathogenic fungi was reported (Jameson 2000). In addition, gibberellin, abscisic asid and cytokinin production was reported for a wide range of plant-pathogenic and saprophytic fungi species (Ozgan and Topcuoglu 2001). Thus, numerous fungal species are able to produce phytohormones irrespective of pathogenicity.

Cyst nematodes, including the genera Globodera and Heterodera, and root-knot nematodes, icluding the genus Meloidogyne are the most studied of plant parasitic nematodes (Bird and Koltai 2000; de Meutter et al. 2003). The pathogenesis strategy specific for nematodes includes the formation of so-called feeding sites in the roots of infected plants. In the case of root-knot nematodes feeding sites consist of giant cells with numerous nuclei, and cyst nematodes form syncytia. In both types feeding site initiation includes the activation of the cell cycle in the pericycle and in xylem parenchyma cells (Goverse et al. 2000). One of the first events in the plant-nematode interaction is the injection of nematode pharyngeal gland secretion into the initial feeding site (Bird and Koltai 2000). Since several studies demonstrate the presence of cytokinins in the lysates of different root-knot and cyst nematodes (Bird and Loveys 1980; de Meutter et al. 2003) the secretion of phytohormones by parasitic nematodes into the infected roots was suggested. For examples, in the extracts of juvenile stages of Heterodera schachtii and Meloidogyne incognita 10 zeatin- and isopentenyl type cytokinins were detected (de Meutter et al. 2003). The mechanism of cytokinin production by nematodes is still unknown but their synthesis migh be carried out by a functional IPT enzyme which, as predicted by Takei et al. (2001) in different bacteria and eucaryotic species, including Caenorhabditis elegans, basing on GenBank data. In fact, the presence of cytokinins was also found in the extracts of C. elegans (de Meutter et al. 2003). An obvious role of cytokinins as activators of the cell cycle allows one suggest that the cell cycle activation in nematode feeding sites is caused by the sectretion of cytokinins into plant tissues by nematodes. At the same time, the mapping of auxin levels in Meloidogyne-infected white clover roots revealed the decline of auxin levels in the initials of feeding sites by the disruption of polar auxin transport (Hutangura et al. 1999). The mechanism of this phenomenon is still unclear. The possible cause of such alteration in polar auxin transport might be the production of flavonoids which can act as auxin transport inhibitors, as shown for nematodes (Hutangura et al. 1999). Increased meristematic activity in Meloidogyne feed site initials was shown to coincide with the ectopic expression of the class 1 KNOX gene LeT6/Tkn2 in the tomato root (Koltai and Bird 2000). The expression of the *Le-phan* gene (tomato homologue of *PHANTASTICA* gene of Antirrhinum) which encodes a Myb transcriptional factor suppressing KNOX gene expression (Tsiantis et al. 1999) was also increased in the Meloidogyne-induced giant cells (Bird and Koltai 2000).

Formation of galls on different plant species was known for numerous herbivor insects, particularly flies, wasps and aphids (Armstrong 1995). Most known examples of galls caused by insects are "tootsie-pop" gall caused by the gall midge (Asphondylia auripila), the spruce pineapple gall caused by the spruce gall aphid (Adelges cooleyi), the ubiquitous oak apple gall caused by the California gall wasp (Andricus californicus), the oak saucer-gall caused by the gall wasp (Andricus gigas), the spined-turban gall caused by the gall wasp (Antron douglasii), and the unusual Oregon oak "ping-pong" ball gall caused by the gall wasp (Cynips maculipennis) (for review see Armstrong 1995). Hovewer, only in several cases the formation of insect-induced galls was shown to be caused by the alteration of phytohormonal balance in host plant tissues because of the production of cytokinins by the insect larvae. For example, the "nipple galls" induced by Pachypsylla celtidis-mamma (insect from *Psyllidae* family), on hackberry (*Celtis occidentalis*) leaves showed 50-fold higher levels of isopentenyl adenosine than the uninfected leaf tissues (Mac Dermott et al. 1996). The larvae of the tephritid fly Eurosta solidaginis which forms ball galls on Solidago altissima were shown to produce zeatin, zeatin-riboside and isopentenyladenine and secret these cytokinins into host plant tissues (Mapes and Davies 2001). Genetic control of cytokinin production by gall-forming insects was not investigated.

GENETIC TUMORS IN HIGHER PLANTS

Genetically determined, or genetic, tumors develop spontaneously, in the absence of pathogens or other casual agents, and their formation depends on the genetic constitution of the organism. Studying plant genetic tumors is a way to identify the genes involved in the systemic control of cell divisions (plant oncogens). The phenomenon of spontaneous tumorigenesis in higher plants has been known for about a century. Formation of spontaneous tumors was described for many higher plant species (Ahuja 1998). In addition, tumor formation was reported for interspecific hybrids (Ahuja 1998) and inbred lines (Narbut 1967). The disturbance of proper cell-cycle genes functions in the altered genetic background can be the cause of tumor formation in interspecific hybrids and inbred lines. Several monogenic mutations leading to tumor-formation were identified in Arabidopis thaliana (Vittorioso et al. 1998; Frank et al. 2000, 2002). Tumorous mutants of Arabidopsis demonstrate severe abnormalities of morphogenesis and decreased viability. Several novel genes involved in plant cell division control were identified during the study of Arabidopsis tumorous mutants (Bellec et al. 2002; da Costa et al. 2006; Smyczynski et al. 2006). In addition, a novel plant oncogene CHRK1 was identified in the transgenic assay (Lee et al. 2003, 2004).

Spontaneous tumorigenesis in interspecific hybrids of *Nicotiana* and other genera

Genetic control, structure, development, hormonal regulation and molecular biology of spontaneous tumorigenesis in higher plants have been extensively investigated using Nicotiana interspecific hybrids as a model. Tumor formation in nine interspecific tobacco hybrids was firstly described by Kostoff in 1930. Tumors appear during the flowering stage in all organs of tobacco hybrid plants, and most frequently on the stem. In addition, tumor-formation in tobacco hybrids can be induced at earlier stages by wounding or irradiation (Ahuja and Cameron 1963). Tumor tissue in the tobacco hybrids originates from stem cortex parenchyma and is histologically similar to crown gall induced by A. tumefaciens (Ahuja 1998). In contrast with crown gall, tobacco tumors tend to differentiate and become teratomas. They usually demonstrate the features of second differentiation and develop rudimentary leafy or floral buds. It is possible to regenerate whole plants from the shoot-like structures of these teratomas (Ahuja 1998). About 300 interspecific hybrids of Nicotiana were obtained but only 30 of them were able to form tumors (Ahuja 1998). Tumors

develop in the hybrids from reciprocal crosses, suggesting that tumor-formation is under the control of nuclear genes. Some cells of tobacco tumors demonstrate cytological instability with aberrant mitoses and a variable number of chromosomes (Palni et al. 1969). However, RAPD analysis of genomic polymorphism in tumors and normal leaves of N. glauca \times N. langsdorfii plants showed only slight genomic differences between tumor and leaf tissues (Wang et al. 2001; Qu et al. 2006). These data suggest that spontaneous tumors in tobacco hybrids are caused by aberrant gene regulation rather than by gene mutations (Ahuja 1998). Based on extensive hybridization experiments, Naf (1958) divided the Nicotiana genus into "plus" and "minus" groups. Hybrids between Nicotiana species from different groups are tumor-producing in contrast with hybrids between the species which belong to the same group. The "plus" group includes species from Alatae section which contain 9 or 10 chromosome pairs, the "minus" group consists of *Nicotiana* species from different sections, generally with 12 chromosome pairs. Extensive investigations of N. longiflora \times N. debney-tabacum and N. glauca × N. langsdorfii hybrids with different amounts of chromosomes from each parental species supporting the hypothesis that the genome of the "'plus" parent contains the Initiator (I) – a single gene or a block of genes involved in the initiation of tumor-formation and the genome of the "minus" parent - several ee loci which act in the enhansement of expression of the tumorous phenotype (Ahuja 1998). The experiments on backcrossing of tumor-producing Nicotiana hybrids showed that tumorous phenotype maintains in the hybrids which contain full genome of "plus" parent plus certain chromosome from "minus" parent (Smith 1988). Therefore, tumor-formation in Nicotiana interspecific hybrids depends on the expression of certain genes from "minus" parent species on the specific genetic background of "plus" species. The participation of genes, which control phytohormonal metabolism and the response to plant hormones in tobacco tumor formation appears very probable. The hypothesis about the role of I and ee elements in the control of spontaneous tumorigenesis in tobacco hybrids corresponds with an idea that "plus" and "minus" species differ in their phytohor-monal status. Different regeneration peculiarities of calli derived from the leaves of tobacco species belonging to different groups support the "plus-minus" hypothesis. It was shown that the species from Paniculatae section ("migroup), including N. glauca, tend to differrentiate nus' many roots from the callus unlike species from the Alatae section ("plus" group), including N. langsdorfii, which have a high capacity for shoot regeneration (Bogani et al. 1997). Differentiation of roots from explants normally takes place when the concentration of auxins in the medium exceeds the concentration of cytokinins, the differentiation of shoots when cytokinin/auxin ratio shifts in favor of cytokinin (Skoog and Miller 1957). Thus the root-forming capacity of 'minus" group species may reflect the increased sensitivity to auxin and shoot-forming capacity of "plus" species - increased sensitivity to cytokinin. The combination of these characteristics in one organism via interspecific hybridization may lead to tumor formation. The molecular basis of high root-forming capacity of the species of "minus" group might be the homologues of rol genes which were revealed in the genomes of 14 "minus" Nicotiana species (Furner et al. 1986; Meyer et al. 1995; Frundt et al. 1998; Intrieri and Buiatti 2001). The ability of tobacco homologues of rol genes to stimulate root formation was demonstrated on different plant species (Aoki and Syono 1999a; Frundt et al. 1998; for more detailed information see below).

Some types of stress, such as the supply of exogenous phytohormones, wounding and X-ray irradiation can enhance tumor-formation in *Nicotiana* hybrids (Ahuja and Cameron 1963). Numerous data suggest that spontaneous tumorigenesis in tobacco interspecific hybrids is caused by shifting of the phytohormonal balance. Tobacco tumor tissues are capable of growing *in vitro* on hormone-free medium. Hormone-autotrophic proliferation of tissues is a fea-

ture of plants which overproduce phytohormones, especially auxins and cytokinins. Isolated tobacco tumors form shooty callus with many aberrant buds when grown on hormonefree medium, but never produce roots suggesting that the auxin/cytokinin balance in tumor tissue is shifted in favor of cytokinins (Ahuja 1971). Cultivation on medium with auxin (IAA, 1 mg/l) or cytokinin (benzyladenine, 1 mg/l) had only very slight effects on the growth of tumor tissue, indicating that the tumors lost their sensitivity to phytohormones (Qu et al. 2006). Enhanced levels of auxins and cytokinins in tobacco genetic tumors were first reported in early studies. In 1944 Skoog indicated that the SAM of the N. glauca \times N. langsdorfii hybrid containe increased IAA levels. Furthermore, increased free IAA and cytokinin levels were reported for different tissues of N. glauca × N. langsdorfii and other tumor-producing hybrids (Ames 1972; Ames and Mistretta 1975). The amounts of cytokinin and auxin bound forms are also significantly higher in the tumorous hybrids. For example, the level of cytokinin nucleotide was approximately 5fold higher in the tissues of tumorous N. glauca \times N. langsdorfii hybrid than in the tissues of parental species (Nandi et al. 1990); the level of IAA conjugates in the tissues of tobacco hybrids also increased (Liu et al. 1978). It is probable that the fission of auxins and cytokinin conjugates which occurs during flowering leads to the shift of the auxin/ cytokinin balance and results in tumor-formation. Treatment of N. glauca \times N. langsdorfii seedlings (Qu et al. 2006) or isolated buds (Ames and Mistretta 1975) by exogenous auxins or cytokinins leads to the contrasting effects on tumor formation: cytokinins promote tumor-formation and auxins inhibit this process. The supplying of exogenous cytokinins or transformation by the *ipt* gene restored the shooty callus morphology of the N. glauca $\times N$. langsdorfii non-tumorous mutant (Feng et al. 1990). Thus, high levels of cytokinins, but not auxins evoke tumor formation in tobacco interspecific hybrids Therefore, the shift of the auxin/cytokinin balance in favor of cytokinin must occur at some plant development stage leading to the start of tumor formation. In the *in vitro* culture of *N. tabacum* stem tissues, the competence of phloem and pith cells to dedifferentiate and reenter into the cell cycle is associated with the accumulation of cytokinins and increased expression levels of some cell cycle genes (Boucheron et al. 2002). Thus, cytokinins play the main role in the control of cell dedifferentiation which is a crucial step in tumor induction. Studying the kinetics of auxin and cytokinin levels during tumor formation in Nicotiana hybrids, the main role of cytokinin to auxin ratio shifting in tumor induction was observed (Ichikawa and Syono 1991). A correlation between a decreasing in the IAA level and induction of tumors in N. glauca × N. langsdorfii hybrid was reported in several studies (Ahuja et al. 1971; Ames and Mistretta 1975; Ichikawa and Syono 1991).

A temporary decrease in the IAA level in the tissues of hybrid *Nicotiana* at the flowering stage took place followed by a dramatic increase in the IAA level, some 30- to 80-fold within five days after tumor induction (Ichikawa and Syono 1991). Taken together, these results suggest that the crucial step in the induction of tumor-formation in *Nicotiana* hybrids is the temporary shift of auxin/cytokinin balance in favor of cytokinin which happens at the beginning of the flowering stage. The increase of auxin level at the later stages of tumor formation may play a role in the further development of tumors, for example in the differentiation of vasculature in the teratomas (Ullrich and Aloni 2000).

Several genes which are presumably involved in the control of genetic tumor formation in *Nicotiana* hybrids have been identified. These genes may be divided into three groups based upon their functions: 1) stress-related genes; 2) the *GTcyc* gene encoding a novel type of cyclin; 3) genes homologous to *A. rhizogenes* T-DNA oncogenes and 4) The *CHRK1* gene encoding a novel type of receptor kinase with a chitinase-like domain. Genes which are preferentially expressed in the tumor tissue of the *N. glauca* \times *N. langsdorfii* hybrid were identified during the screening of a genetic tumor cDNA library (Fujita *et al.* 1994). 17 cDNA clones

which are expressed in tumor tissue were isolated, 15 of which were also expressed in callus in vitro suggesting the participation of the same genes in the control of callus and tumor formation. Among tumor-specific cDNA clones several genes encoding stress-related proteins were identified. Those were glucan-endo-1,3- β -glucosidase, osmotin, pathogenesis-related (PR) proteins and the novel genetic tumorrelated proteinase inhibitor I (GTI) - protein which was firstly isolated from Nicotiana genetic tumors. The expression of many stress-related genes in the genetic tumors of tobacco corresponds to the activation of hypersensitivity response (HR), which is typical for reaction of plant organism to pathogenesis, wounding and some other stresses, in tumor tissue (Fujita et al. 1994). In the case of tobacco interspecific tumors, the plant organism may react on genomic instability and on alterations in the hormonal balance as well as on the specific kind of stress. This was verified by Teixeira da Silva (2005) in transformation experiments conducted on *N. tabacum* 'Samsun SS' in which mere injury caused by particle-bombardment of tungsten or gold particles not coated by any plasmid resulted in massive callusing and tumor formation without subsequent differentiation into shoots or roots, hinting at a dedifferentiation program as a result of the HR response.

Plant cell dedifferentiation and hyperproliferation is often associated with an increase in the expression of some genes encoding the elements of the cell cycle machinery (Riou-Khamlichi et al. 1999; Boucheron et al. 2002; Dewitte et al. 2003). However, only one gene which expresses at a high level in the tumor tissue may be involved in the direct control of the cell cycle - it is a gene encoding an unusual cyclin, GTcyc. This cyclin was firstly isolated from tumors of the N. glauca × N. langsdorfii hybrid. GTcyc differs from other groups of plant cyclins and should be considered as a new group, distantly related to mam-malian D-type cyclins (Wang et al. 1999). It was shown that the expression level of *GTcyc* in the genetic tumors of N. glauca \times N. langsdorfii was significantly higher than in the differentiated tisssues (Wang et al. 1999). Moreover, the expression of GTcyc in the tissues of N. glauca \times N. langsdorfii was about 14-fold higher than in the parent species and non-tumorous hybrids (Wang et al. 2001). Overexpression of several plant cyclins, e.g. CycD3 (Riou-Khamlichi et al. 1999), CycA3;2 (Yu et al. 2003) and CycB1;1 (Boucheron et al. 2002) was shown to cause cell dedifferentiation and enhanced cell proliferation in Arabidopsis and tobacco tissue cultures. Thus, unusual cyclin GTCyc may participate in the control of cells proliferation in Nicotiana genetic tumors.

Much experimental data has allowed for a connection between the cause of plant tumor formation and cytokinins and auxins. It seems logical that the expression of "phytohormonal" genes must change during tumor formation in tobacco hybrids. A certain role was shown in the establishment of the tumorous phenotype in tobacco hybrids played by "phytohormonal" genes which are homologous to Agrobacterium T-DNA genes involved in the induction of hormonal disbalance in host plant tissues. The sequences which demonstrated a high level of homology with A. rhizogenes rol genes were first revealed in the genome of untransformed N. glauca (White et al. 1982) and named Ngrol genes (Furner et al. 1986). Furthermore, sequences homologous to A. rhizogenes ORF13 and ORF14 genes -NgORF13 and NgORF14 – were revealed in the genome of N. glauca (Aoki et al. 1994). A region of the N. glauca genome which is homologous to TL-DNA of A. rhizogenes Ri-plasmid was named cT-DNA (cellular T-DNA; Aoki et al. 1994). This region contains a portion of genes corresponding to the *rolB*, *rolC*, *ORF13* and *ORF14* genes of the A. rhizogenes Ri-plasmid. Further studies revealed the persistence of cT-DNA genes in 15 from 42 studied Nicotiana species (Furner *et al.* 1986; Meyer *et al.* 1995; Frundt *et al.* 1998; Intrieri and Buiatti 2001). Restriction mapping showed that the N. glauca and N. cordifolia cT-DNA region is organized as an imperfect inverted repeat containing rolB, rolC, ORF13 and ORF14 genes in the left arm and rolC, ORF13 and ORF14 genes in the right arm (Aoki et al. 1994; Intrieri and Buiatti 2001; Suzuki et al. 2002). Sequence studies of cT-DNA in several Nicotiana species showed a high level of similarity (more than 80%) between plant and agrobacterial sequences both in coding and intergenic regions (Furner et al. 1986; Aoki et al. 1994). However, extensive PCR analysis revealed the deletion of a large portion of cT-DNA in many Nicotiana species (Intrieri and Buiatti 2001). Several Nicotiana species lost their rolB, ORF13 or ORF14 cT-DNA genes, but rolC gene persisted in 13 out of 15 species (Intrieri and Buiatti 2001). This fact hints at the main role of *rolC* among the other cT-DNA genes in the control of phytohormonal homeostasis and perhaps in tumor formation. Sequence analysis of cT-DNA genes from different Nicotiana species showed a range of similarity (from 66.3% to 88.5%) with corresponding A. rhizogenes genes. The sequences of ORF13 and ORF14 are the most conserved amongst Nicotiana cT-DNA genes (Intrieri and Buiatti 2001). A high conservation of cT-DNA genes suggests their physiological role in *Nicotiana* plants.

The hypothesis about the horizontal transfer of TL-DNA region during A. rhizogenes infection of the Nicotiana ancestor was firstly supported by White et al. (1982). Horizontal transfer of genes is a widespread phenomenon among prokaryotes and may play an important role in bacterial evolution as a way to promote genome plasticity. Several examples of horizontal gene transfer between prokaryotes and eukaryotes (Bertolla and Simonet 1999) and even between distant plant species (Diao et al. 2006) are known. DNA transfer from Agrobacterium to plants and from plant to soil bacteria was demonstrated under laboratory conditions (Tepfer et al. 2003). Two additional functional ORFs similar to the mikimopine synthase (mis) gene were revealed in the left and right arms of the cT-DNA from four Nicotiana species establishing that the T-DNA fragment horizontally transferred into ancestral tobacco genome had originated from the mikimopine-type *Ri*-plasmid like ancestor (Suzuki et al. 2002). It is significant that cT-DNA was detected in the species which belong to the "minus" group but not de-tected in the "plus" group species. Thus, the expression of cT-DNA genes can be the investment of "minus" group parental genotype for the establishment of the tumorous phenotype in tobacco interspecific hybrids. High levels of conservation in coding regions of tobacco cT-DNA genes confirm that these genes take part in the support of the hormonal balance in plant tissues. Some experimental data suggests that these genes take part in tumor development. The expression of tobacco homologues of A. rhizogenes oncogenes was detected in teratoma tissues of the N. glauca \times N. langsdorfii hybrid (Ichikawa et al. 1990; Aoki et al. 1994; Nagata et al. 1996) and also in differentiated tissues of hybrid plants (Aoki and Syono 1999b). However, the expression of Ngrol genes dramatically enhances after tumor induction by wounding and decreases during regeneration of plants from teratoma tissues (Aoki and Syono 1999b). It was shown that the expression of NgrolB occurs presumably in the meristematic regions while NgrolC expression is associated with differentiated tissues such as vascular bundles (Nagata et al. 1996). The expression of cT-DNA genes was detected not only in tobacco hybrids but also in the different tissues of "minus" parental species (Meyer et al. 1995; Frundt et al. 1998; Intrieri and Buiatti 2001). Although the amounts of their transcripts are small, these genes express in a tissue-specific manner. Nicotiana species from different subgenera distinguished by cT-DNA genes expression levels and pattern suggest their role in the evolution of the Nicotiana genus (Intrieri and Buiatti 2001). Hormonal regulation of expression was documented for some cT-DNA genes, for example, exogenous auxins and cytokinins negatively influenced the expression of the tORF13-1 gene in cultured N. tabacum leaf discs (Frundt et al. 1998). Transformation studies revealed functional similarities of cT-DNA rolC, ORF13 and ORF14 genes and their A. rhizogenes homologues.

Inoculation of carrot root discs with A. tumefaciens strains carrying the tORF13-1 gene from N. tabacum under a 35S CaMV promoter induced the formation of dense green callus on disc surfaces as well as in inoculation with strains carrying the RiORF13 gene (Frundt et al. 1998). NgrolC, NgORF13 and NgORF14 genes, similarly to the corresponding genes of the Ri plasmid, promoted rolB-induced root formation on tobacco leaf discs (Aoki and Syono 1999a). The phenotypes of P35S-NgORF13 and P35S-NgrolC transgenic plants are similar to P35S-RiORF13 and P35S-RirolC plants, respectively (Aoki and Syono 1999a). The NgORF13 promoter is active in the same tissues of transgenic tobacco plants as the RiORF13 promoter (Udagawa et al. 2004). Similarly to the protein encoded by the *RiORF13* gene, *NgORF13* and *tORF13* proteins contain an RB-binding motif (Stieger et al. 2004) Therefore, the functions of T-DNA genes are conserved in their tobacco homologues.

However, despite containing Ngrol genes, N. glauca and other "minus" tobacco species do not exhibit characterristics of the hairy root syndrome. Transformation of tobacco leaf segments by the combination of all four genes of N. glauca T-DNA fail to induce extensive root development. At the same time transformation by a combination of corresponding Ri T-DNA genes causes root formation (Aoki and Syono 1999b). Whole plants transformed by four genes of N. glauca T-DNA did not exhibit any characteristics of the hairy root syndrome but transgenic plants carrying corresponding Agrobacterium genes displayed some abnormal features of plants regenerated from hairy roots (Aoki 2004). A transgenic assay showed that only the NgrolB gene did not cause phenotypic alterations in plants when overexpressed under the 35S CaMV promoter (Aoki and Syono 1999b; Aoki 2004). A comparison of the NgrolB and RirolB sequences revealed that the NgrolB gene contains two point mutations. Early termination codons make the ORF of the NgrolB gene shorter than that of the RirolB gene. Thus, the transferred *rolB* gene was switched off during the evolution of the Nicotiana genus. In order to reconstruct an ancestral gene two single base substitutions were introduced into the *NgrolB* gene. As a result, the novel sequence had the same effect on root induction and on transgenic plant morphogenesis as did the *RirolB* gene (Aoki 2004).

Genetic tumors in other interspecific hybrids have been significantly less investigated. Spontaneous tumorigenesis has been reported for the genera Datura, Bryophyllum, Gossypium, Lilium, and Triticum. Ovular tumors develop from endothelium tissue of hybrids between Datura stramonium and certain other Datura species (Rietsma et al. 1954), on the shoots of hybrids between Bryophyllum calcinum and Bryophyllum daigremontianum (these tumors originated from the tissues of SAM and cortical parenchyma of the stem) (Resende 1957), on the stems of hybrid Gossypium hirsutum × Gossipium gossipoides (Phillips and Merrit 1972) and some Triticum hybrids (Joshi 1972), and on the SAM and cotyledons of hybrid Lilium speciosum × Lilium auratum (Emsweller et al. 1962). Practically no data about the genetic control, physiology and molecular biology of these tumors are available.

The genetic basis of tumor formation has been investigated the most in tomato hybrid plants carrying the Frosty spot (Frs) gene from Lycopersicon chilense on the genetic background of Lycopersicon esculentum (Lang et al. 1983). Tumor formation in this hybrid is inherited as a dominant trait. Undifferentiated, chlorophyll-free tumors formed on the leaf veins of hybrid plants. Tumor-producing plants exhibited decreased viability, dwarfism, poor development of vascular tissue, chloroses and necroses on leaves. The tumorous phenotype of the tomato hybrid depended on environmental conditions: strongly manifested in the greenhouse and significantly decreased when plants were cultivated under field condition. In vitro culture studies demonstrated that tumorous tissues from tomato hybrids were incapable of phytohormone-autotrophic growth, but required lower amounts of auxin for their growth. These

data suggest that the expression of the *L*. *chilense Frs* gene against the background of *Lycopersicon esculentum* enhanced the level of auxin in hybrid tissues.

Tumorigenesis in *Nicotiana tabacum* transgenic plants with down-regulated *CHRK1* gene expression

CHRK1 – a unique receptor-like kinase, which contains a chitinase-like sequence in the extracellular domain - was isolated from the membrane fraction of N. tabacum cells (Kim et al. 2000). The C-terminal kinase domain of CHRK1 protein contains all conserved amino acids of serine/threonine protein kinases. Putative extracellular domain of CHRK1 is closely related to the class V chitinase of tobacco and microbial chitinases, but lacks the conservative glutamic acid residue essential for chitinase activity. Chitinaselike domain of CHRK1 protein does not show chitinase activity, but its kinase domain is active and exhibits autophosphorylation (Kim et al. 2000). Based on Southern blot analysis it was suggested that CHRK1 is a single-copy gene in the tobacco genome (Kim et al. 2000). CHRK1 mRNA accumulation is strongly stimulated by fungal and viral pathogens suggesting a role in the defense response. GUS-fusion assays showed that the expression of the CHRK1 gene was restricted to the shoot apex region, leaf primordia and young leaves, and also in the vascular bundles (Lee et al. 2003). Transgenic N. tabacum plants in which the CHRK1 gene was suppressed by sense transgene expression exhibited pleiotropic defects in early seedling development including spontaneous formation of rapidly proliferating green shooty callus from emerging embryos in a certain part (about 15%) of transformants (Lee et al. 2003). This callus grew rapidly in the absence of phytohormones in contrast to wild-type callus which required cytokinins and auxins for growth. Shoot-like structures which formed on transgenic callus were very similar to those forming on the teratomas of Nicotiana interspecific hybrids and were capable of growing on hormone-free medium for more than two years (Lee et al. 2003).

Thus, the shooty callus, which originated from a certain part of CHRK1-supressed transgenic embryos closely resembled the spontaneous tumors in Nicotiana interspecific hybrids. Other CHRK1-supressed transgenic plants exhibitted a typical cytokinin response in the absence of cytokinins such as extreme dwarfism, lack of apical dominance, ectopic meristem formation and de-etiolation in the dark. It was shown that CHRK1-down-regulated transgenic plants contained a 3-fold higher level of zeatin- and isopentenyl-type cytokinins compared to the wild-type (Lee et al. 2003). Therefore, the CHRK1 gene of N. tabacum may be involved in the regulation of cytokinin homeostasis in plant tissues. Cytokinins positively regulate the expression of D-type cyclins, especially CycD3 (Riou-Khamlichi et al. 1999) and several class 1 KNOX genes (Rupp et al. 1999). The expression of several genes involved in the control of the cell cycle (D-types cyclins) and meristem function (class 1 and 2 KNOX genes) was examined in CHRK1-supressed shooty callus and in the wild-type callus and seedlings. The expression level of CycD3 genes increased dramatically in CHRK1 transgenic callus compared to wild-type seedlings. However, wild-type callus and seedlings grown in the presence of cytokinin also demonstrate an elevated expression level of the CycD3 gene (Lee et al. 2004). The expression levels of class 1 (NTH15 and NTH20) and class 2 (NTH23) KNOX genes were enhanced in the CHRK1 transgenic callus and also in N. glauca \times N. langsdorfii and N. glauca \times N. suaveolens tumor tissues compared to N. tabacum, N. glauca \times N. langsdorfii and N. glauca × N. suaveolens seedlings.

Surprisingly, *N. tabacum* seedlings did not differ from *N.* glauca \times *N. langsdorfii* and *N. glauca* \times *N. suaveolens* seedlings with respect to the expression of *KNOX* genes. It was previously reported that *Nicotiana* genetic tumors had high levels of stress-related gene expression, which is normally associated with the HR response (Fujita et al. 1994). Lee et al. (2004) demonstrated that CHRK1-supressed shooty callus of N. tabacum together with N. glauca \times N. langsdorfii and N. glauca \times N. suaveolens tumors exhibited the constitutive induction of HR response. Both CHRK1 transgenic callus and tumor tissues of interspecific hybrids demonstrated a higher level of cell death and ion leakage through cell membranes and H₂O₂ accumulation compared to wild-type seedlings and even to wild-type old leaves. Therefore, the formation of CHRK1 transgenic shooty callus, similar to the formation of tobacco genetic tumors, is associated with an increased stress response. Study of the expression profile of CHRK1 transgenic callus revealed that many stress-related PR genes were preferentially expressed in transgenic callus tissues (Lee et al. 2004). These gene expression profiles in CHRK1 transgenic callus were very similar to their expression in N. glauca \times N. langsdorfii tumors. In addition, CHRK1 transgenic callus had increased expression of several genes encoding EREBP/AP2 and bZIP transcription factors (Lee et al. 2004). Perhaps, these transcription factors take part in the control of CHRK1 shooty callus development. Thus, it was demonstrated that CHRK1-supressed callus phenocopies the genetic tumors in tobacco interspecific hybrids in its morphology, stress response, hormone-autotrophic growth, increased cytokinin level and expression profile. N. tabacum belongs to the "minus" group of *Nicotiana* species whose hybrids with the "plus" group species form spontaneous tumors.

It was supposed, that the spontaneous tumor formation in Nicotiana interspecific hybrids depends on some hypothetical factors from "plus" and "minus" parents (Naf 1958). Possibly, CHRK1 receptor kinase or components of an unknown CHRK1-mediated signal transduction pathway may be one of the parental factors contributing to genetic tumor formation in tobacco hybrids. Interestingly, the comparative analysis of CHRK1 gene structure in N. glauca ("minus" species) and *N. langsdorfii* ("plus" species) revealed that *CHRK1* of *N. langsdorfii* had significantly shortened sequences of the extracellular chitinase-like domain (Lee et al. 2004). Therefore, it is possible that the CHRK1-mediated pathway is repressed in "plus" Nicotiana species because of deletion of the CHRK1 extracellular domain and is active in "minus" species. This fact corresponds with high shoot-forming capacity in vitro of "plus" group species (Bogani et al. 1997) resembling shooty callus formation in CHRK1-supressed transgenic plants. Increased shoot formation on the explants of "plus" tobacco species may be due to the deletion in CHRK1 and repression of CHRK1-mediated signal transduction. However, there were no experimental data on the role of *CHRK1* gene expression in the phenotypes of "minus" and "plus" *Nicotiana* species and in tumor formation of tobacco interspecific hybrids. A putative member of the CHRK1-mediated signaling pathway was identified in N. tabacum. It is a protein, NtPUB4, with an unknown function localized on the plasma membrane and interacts with CHRK1 (Kim et al. 2003). Proteins homologous with NtPUB4 were isolated from Arabidopsis and Brassica; protein from Brassica interacts with SRK-kinase during the self-incompatibility response (Stone et al. 1999). The NtPUB4 protein is likely to be involved in the CHRK1-mediated modulation of plant development.

According to the hypothesis of Naf (1958), tumor formation in *Nicotiana* hybrids is caused by the combination of some unknown factors from "plus" and "minus" parental species in the hybrid organism. However, two groups of factors which are probably involved in the control of tumor formation in *Nicotiana* interspecific hybrids were revealed. It is probable that the "minus" factor is represented by cT-DNA genes which persist in the genome of only "minus" species. Many experiments revealed that the expression of some of these genes in transgenic plants leads to an increase of tissue sensitivity to phytohormones, dedifferentiation and proliferation of cells (Frundt *et al.* 1998; Aoki and Syono 1999b). It is interesting to suppose that the represssion of the *CHRK1* kinase pathway caused by the deletion in the gene encoding *CHRK1* receptor kinase is the "plus" factor contributing to tumor formation in tobacco hybrids. The normal structure of the *CHRK1* protein and the deletion of the *CHRK1* extracellular domain were revealed in *N. glauca* ("minus" species) and *N. langsdorfii* ("plus" species), respectively (Lee *et al.* 2004). The repressive role of *CHRK1* in the induction of tumor formation was demonstrated in the work with transgenic *N. glauca* (Lee *et al.* 2003). The repression of the hypothetical *CHRK1*-mediated pathway in combination with factors of hormonal imbalance caused by the expression of cT-DNA genes may lead to tumor formation in *Nicotiana* hybrids.

Other putative oncogene of tobacco is partially dominant gene Hl-1 (Habituated leaf) that was identified in N. tabacum (Meins and Foster 1986; Meins and Tomas 2003). Leaf and pith tissues of Hl homozygous plants exhibit longterm cytokinin autotrophic growth in vitro, but the phenoltypes of these plants do not differ from the wild type. The *Hl-1* gene can partially restore the tumor phenotype of tobacco cells transformed with A. tumefaciens Ti-plasmid carrying a mutation in the ipt gene. Moreover, the transformation of *Hl-1/Hl-1* plants with *A. tumefaciens tms* genes causes tumor formation in the base of the stem of transgenic seedlings (Meyer et al. 1997). These tumors exhibit a close resemblance to Agrobacterium-induced crown gall and spontaneous tumors in Nicotiana hybrids. These findings suggest that *Hl-1* has an oncogenic function similar to that of the A. tumefaciens ipt gene. However, no sequence and expression data on tobacco Hl genes are available.

Spontaneous tumorigenesis within species and in inbred species

Spontaneous tumor formation has been reported for some plant species. Tumors observed on the cotyledons of *Pharbitis nil* (Takenaka and Yoneda 1965), branches of *Picea glauca* (de Torok and White 1960), pods of *Pisum sativum*, as well as on the ovaries of *Sorgum bicolor* (Lin and Ross 1969). Genetic data are available only for spontaneous tumors in *P. sativum*. Genetic tumorigenesis was observed in certain pea cultivars. Tumor development depends on partially dominant gene *Np* located in the chromosome IY. The intensity of light influences tumor development on pea pods (Nuttall and Lyall 1964).

Inbreeding causes homozygotisation of many recessive mutations in cross-pollinating species, including the mutations of genes participating in the control of cell division and differentiation. Genetic tumor formation in the inbred lines was reported for *Melilotus alba* (Littau and Black 1952), and *Raphanus sativus* (Narbut 1967).

Genetic data are available for genetic tumors in radish inbred lines (Fig. 4). The genetic collection of radish (Raphanus sativus var. radicula) inbred lines was created in the 1960s by the compulsory inbreeding of three radish cultivars of different origin. At present the genetic collection of radish includes 33 highly inbred (33-35 progenies) lines with different phenotypic abnormalities, spontaneous tumor formation being of most interest. Tumor formation was detected in some radish lines at the level of 2d or 3d inbred generation (Narbut 1967. Tumors forming with a frequency of \geq 50% in 10 out of 33 inbred stocks, which originated from different radish cultivars (Narbut et al. 1995). Tumors appeared on radish crop-roots (the structures which form from roots and lower part of stem) at the beginning of the flowering stage and consisted of undifferentiated parenchyma cells and abnormally organized vascular bundles (Narbut 1967; Ilyina et al. 2006). Isolated radish tumors were capable of hormone-independent growth (Buzovkina et al. 1993). Wide genetic analysis revealed that tumor formation in radish is a polygenic trait, but in some cross combinations tumor-formation was inherited as a monogenic recessive trait (Matveeva et al. 2000, 2004). Many experimental data revealed that the cause of tumor formation in radish inbred lines is a disturbance of phytohormonal balance. All studied tumorous radish lines contain about a 3-fold higher level of zeatintype cytokinins compared to the relative non-tumorous lines.



Fig. 4 Spontaneous tumor on the radish (*Raphanus sativus* var. Radicula Pers.) croproot.

In addition, some tumorous lines exhibit a significant decrease of free IAA level. It was shown that the dramatic increase of cytokinin level occurs at the early flowering stage, the stage when tumor formation is induced (Matveeva *et al.* 2004).

Thus, the mechanism of tumor induction in radish inbred lines resembles that of tobacco interspecific hybrids and is based on a shift of cytokinin/auxin ratio in favor of cytokinin at the flowering stage. In vitro studies demonstrated that the explants of tumorous radish lines are more sensitive to exogenous cytokinins and auxins and become necrotic when grown on medium with these phytohormones while the explants from non-tumorous lines remain green (Buzovkina et al. 1993; Matveeva et al. 2000; Ilyina et al. 2006). In addition, the cotyledon explants of tumorous lines can spontaneously form callus on hormone-free medium (Lutova et al. 1994). The regeneration of plants from isolated apices grown on medium with cytokinins (benzyladenine (2 mg/l), kinetin (2 mg/l) and thidiazurone (1 mg/l) resulted in the formation of a specific outgrowth in the lower part of the hypocotyl in some radish inbred lines (Buzovkina et al. 1993). These structures, crop-root-like structures or CRS are very similar to the crop-roots of intact radish plants in their morphology and anatomy (Ilyina et al. 2006). The genetic analysis of this trait revealed two genes whose dominant alleles control the formation of CRS and also one dominant suppressor of CRS formation (Lutova et al. 1994). Tumors that are able to grow in a hormone-independent manner can be induced in the CRS of young plants and seedlings of tumorous lines by the long-term cultivation on the cytokinin-containing mediums (Fig. 5) (Buzovkina et al. 1993). Moreover, non-tumorous radish lines can phenocopy the tumorous phenotype when treated by cytokinins in vivo (Ilyina et al. 2006) or when transformed by the cytokinin biosynthesis ipt gene of A. tumefaciens (Frolova et al. 2004; Matveeva et al. 2004). Thus, an increase in cytokinin level is the main cause for tumor formation in radish inbred lines. On the other hand, the transformation of non-tumorous radish lines by the rolC gene of A. rhizo-



Fig. 5 Cytokinin-induced tumors on the young radish (*Raphanus sativus* var. Radicula Pers.) plants cultivated on thidiazurone (1 mg/l).

genes also leads to tumor formation and the same effect arises when *rolC* acts in combination with the *rolB* gene (Dodueva et al. 2005). The increasing sensitivity of host plant tissues to auxin and cytokinin is presumably related to the functions of the rol genes (Aoki and Syono 1999b). Therefore, not only an increase in cytokinin level but also increased sensitivity to cytokinins may be the cause of tumor formation in radish lines. Expression analysis revealed that tumorous radish lines exhibit an increased expression level of radish homologues of cytokinin-responsive gene ARR5 compared with non-tumorous lines. ARR5 protein belongs to the A-type ARR, components of cytokinin signalling; expression of genes encoding A-type ARR increased rapidly after the addition of cytokinin (benzyladenine, 5 µM; Rashotte et al. 2003) so that the expression of A-type ARR may be used as a molecular marker of cytokinin response. The induction of ARR5 expression in response to exogenous cytokinins occurs in the seedlings of tumorous radish lines earlier than in non-tumorous lines. The expression levels of radish KNOX genes homologous to STM and KNAT1 also increased in the tissues of tumorous radish lines, and the expression of the WUS homeobox gene decreased significantly (Osipova et al. 2006). The level of CycD3 homologue expression increased in the tumor tissues and also in the CRS, as well as in tumors induced in vitro (Osipova et al. 2006). Thus, the expression of many genes involved in the control of plant cell division changes in tumorous radish lines. The same characteristic was shown for other cases of plant spontaneous tumorigenesis: CHRK1-downregulated N. tabacum transgenic plants (Lee et al. 2004), and tumor-producing mutants of A. thaliana (Frank et al. 2000, 2002; Harrar et al. 2003). Some of these genes might participate in the direct or indirect control of spontaneous tumor formation in radish. However, no genes directly involved in the control of tumor formation in radish inbred lines have been identified.

Tumor-producing mutants in Arabidopsis thaliana

In *Arabidopsis thaliana*, tumors that show hormoneindependent growth were first obtained as a consequence of somatic mutations after γ -ray irradiation (Campel and Town 1991).

Later on, after germination of ethylmethane sulfonate (EMS) mutagenised A. thaliana seeds, 14 mutant tissue lines with the characteristics of tumors were isolated. Some mutant seedlings showed spontaneous dedifferentiation of organized tissues after germination on hormone-free medium and subsequently grew in vitro as rapid proliferating hormone-independent calli (Frank et al. 2000). Based on their differentiation behavior, three mutant classes were distinguished: shooty callus (formed roots), rooty callus (formed green shoot-like structures) and undifferentiated callus (fully undifferentiated). Phenotypes of all three classes were stable for more than two years. The attempts to regenerate plantlets from both rooty and shooty calli were unsuccessful. Only one shooty callus line gave a fertile plant. Genetic analyses revealed that a single recessive mutation was responsible for the shooty callus phenotype. The mutated locus was mapped to chromosome 2. Rooty and shooty mutant callus lines of Arabidopsis mimic, correspondingly, auxin and cytokinin effects without the presence of phytohormones. However, endogenous IAA and IAA conjugate amounts increased significantly (5- to 33-fold higher than in wild-type) only in 3 out of 6 rooty callus lines. The concentrations of free and bound forms of cytokinins increased radically (81-fold for zeatin O-glucoside) only in one undifferentiated callus line. This cytokinin-overproducing line had severely decreased cytokinin oxidase activity (only 5% of wild type level). Auxin and cytokinin concentrations in the other callus lines did not differ from the wild type (Frank et al. 2000). The expression levels of several auxinresponsive genes (IAA1, IAA2), cell cycle genes (CDKA, CycD3) and meristem-specific genes (KNAT1, STM) were analysed in the mutant lines. Auxin primary response genes IAA1 and IAA2 encode the members of Aux/IAA protein family, which are components of auxin-mediated signal transduction pathway (Liscum and Reed 2004). The change in IAA gene expression is a marker of alteration in auxin signaling. Several rooty and undifferentiated callus lines were shown to have elevated mRNA levels of IAA1 and IAA2 genes. Several fast growing callus lines demonstrated a slight increase in CDKA mRNA levels. All shooty callus lines also showed increased expression of STM and KNAT homeobox genes.

Two groups of tumor-producing monogenic mutants tsd and pas – have been identified in A. thaliana (Faure et al. 1998; Frank et al. 2002). Tumor formation begins soon after germination and affects the SAM, leaf primordia and hypocotyl tissues of seedlings on these mutants. Therefore, tsd and pas plants demonstrate a severe decrease in viability: the development of *tsd* mutants arrests at the seedling stage, while pas mutants may reach the flowering stage in vitro but their flowers are infertile. The peculiarity of both groups of mutants is an unchanged level of auxins and cytokinins in their tissues. At the same time, the expression levels of several cytokinin- and auxin-responsive genes in pas and tsd mutants significantly differ from the wild-type. Thus, the cause of tumor formation in *pas* and *tsd* mutants is probably associated with the alteration of cell responses to cytokinin and auxin. Moreover, both types of mutant exhibit altered expression levels of several genes involved in the control of the cell cycle and meristem formation. The same change in the expression of these genes was demonstrated for several Arabidopsis mutant tissue lines which were able to grow on hormone-free medium (Frank et al. 2000).

A group of *tsd* (<u>*t*</u>umorous <u>shoot</u> <u>d</u>evelopment) mutants was identified among EMS-mutagenised M2 *A. thaliana* seedlings (Frank *et al.* 2002). All three *tsd* mutants belong to different complementation groups: the mutation *tsd1* was mapped to the chromosome 5 linkage group, *tsd2* to chromosome 1 and *tsd3* to the chromosome 3 linkage group. Severe developmental defects of *tsd* embryos were detected at stages before the bent cotyledon stage. The tsd mutants developed green callus-like tumor tissue instead of a SAM in the first days after germination. The difference between phenotypes of *tsd* mutants becomes apparent after 5-7 days after germination. The shoot apex of the tsd1 mutant forms a callus-like structure which develops some aberrant leaflike organs. Cotyledons of *tsd1* seedlings become necrotic, roots are short and deformed and stop their development soon after germination. Callus-like structure which develops in the place of the SAM in *tsd2* mutants also forms numerous leaf-like structures, and cotyledons of tsd2 seedlings remain fused and necrotize after germination, while growth of *tsd2* roots is similar to that in the wild type. Callus-type characteristics of *tsd3* mutants differ from the *tsd1* and *tsd2* SAM of tsd3 seedlings which start to form leaf-like structures from the leaf primordia about 7 days after germination; these structures start to form green callus-like tissue which produces new leaf-like structures from their base. Cotyledons of *tsd3* seedlings are vitreous and demonstrate epinastic growth, and roots stop to develop soon after germination. Histological analysis showed that *tsd* mutants have different defects of SAM development. The main feature of the SAM of the *tsd1* mutant is a degeneration of the L1 layer and an increase e in cell division activity in the L2 and L3 layers. The SAM of tsd2 mutants demonstrates decreased cell adhesion and an altered cell division plan in the L2 and L3 layers. Tumor tissue of the tsd3 mutant originnated from the base of leaf primordia. Histological analysis of tsd1 and tsd2 mutants proved that interactions between cell layers play a crucial role in SAM organization. It seems that a disturbance of coordinated cell divisions in SAM layers leads to overproliferation of cells and thus the tumor phenotype.

Numerous data permit the proposal that the cause of the *tsd* phenotype is the shift of cytokinin and auxin balance. Tumor tissues of all three *tsd* mutants are capable of unlimited growth on hormone-free medium. However, there is no significant difference in cytokinin and auxin levels between wild-type and *tsd* mutant seedlings. At the same time, wild-type and mutant tissues differ in their reaction to exogenous cytokinins: cytokinin levels which inhibit growth of wild-type seedlings induce enhanced growth of *tsd* mutants (Frank *et al.* 2002). Wild-type and *tsd* seedlings demonstrate no difference in morphogenetic response to auxin and giberrelic acid. These data suggest that tumor formation in *tsd* mutants is caused by a defect in the cytokinin-dependent control of cell divisions in the SAM.

It was demonstrated that tsd mutants differ from the wild-type in the expression of the CKI1 hystidine kinase gene (Frank et al. 2002). The CKI1 gene, which encodes a two-component histidine kinase related to cytokinin receptor CRE1 (D'Agostino and Kieber 1999), demonstrated significantly increased transcription level in tsd1, tsd2 and a little less in *tsd3* seedlings and callus compared to wild-type seedlings and callus. Overexpression of the CKI1 gene causes cytokinin-independent callus proliferation and mimicked cytokinin effects in transgenic plants (Kakimoto 1996). Therefore, the function of TSD genes may consist in the negative regulation of CKI1 gene expression. The expression levels of CycD2 and CycD3 genes in tsd mutants are comparable to those in wild-type. It is surprising be-cause D-type cyclins, especially CycD3 play the main role in cytokinin-dependent control of cell cycle (Riou-Khamlichi et al. 1999). However, the expression of class1 KNOX genes, STM and KNAT1, increased in tsd mutants compared with wild-type seedlings and callus. Expression of class2 KNOX gene KNAT2 also increased in tsd mutants (Frank et al. 2002). The expression patterns of KNAT1 and KNAT2 in tsd mutants were investigated by promoter-GUS fusions. It was established that expression patterns of KNAT1 and KNAT2 genes changed in the SAM of tsd mutants: there were some separate regions of KNAT expression corresponding to separate regions of meristematic activities on the callus-like aberrant SAM of *tsd* mutants (Frank *et al.* 2002). *KNOX* gene expression levels were enhanced in the response to zeatin and zeatin-*N*-glucosides (Rupp *et al.* 1999). Therefore, increased expression of *KNOX* genes may act in establishing the *tsd* phenotype and enhancing cell division rate when their expression is increased by exogenous cyto-kinin. Taken together, the expression data allows one to assume that *TSD* genes negatively regulate cytokinin-dependent cell divisions in the SAM.

Another group of tumor producing Arabidopsis mutants resembling tsd is pasticcino (pas) mutants (Faure et al. 1998). These mutants were selected from EMS- and T-DNA-induced mutant collection on the base of their abnormal reaction to cytokinins. All identified pas mutations belong to three complementation groups. Similar to tsd mutants the aerial parts of of pas mutant tissues showed ectopic cell division that was enhanced in response to cytokinin (Faure et al. 1998). However, the morphogenetic defects in pas mutants are less severe than those in tsd. The phenoltypes of *pas* seedlings are similar to wild-type shoots regenerated from explants on medium with a high cytokinin/ auxin ratio (Faure et al. 1998). When grown in the dark pas seedlings demonstrated a de-etiolated phenotype; in the light these mutants have a short and thick hypocotyl and altered shape of cotyledons. Histological analysis showed that the pas1-1 hypocotyl had an extra disorganized cell layer, decreased cell adhesion and ectopic cell divisions in the epidermis and cortex. The SAM of pas mutants had a variable size ranging from almost no SAM to a very large one (Vittorioso et al. 1998). The pas mutants could not live under normal growth condition, but in vitro some of them could reach the flowering stage. Leaves of pas plants were abnormally shaped and hyperhydric and flowers were sterile (Vittorioso et al. 1998). All pas mutants reacted to exogenous cytokinin by increasing cell division in the SAM and hypocotyl leading to the formation of disorganized tumor tissue (Faure et al. 1998). The growth responses of pas mutants to other phytohormones (auxin, ethylene, gibberellic acid, abscisic acid and brassinosteroids) are similar to that in the wild-type (Vittorioso et al. 1998). The investigation of expression of cell cycle genes (cyclin-dependent kinase CDKA, B- and D-type cyclins), KNOX genes and genes involved in the response to cytokinin (A-type ARRs) and auxins (IAA genes) showed a significant difference in their expression levels and patterns in *pas* mutants and wild-type plants (Harrar *et al.* 2003). Meristems and differentiated tissues of pas mutant plants demonstrated enhanced levels of CDKA and CycB1 gene expression in SAMs and RAMs and also the ectopic expression of these genes in cotyledons and the hypocotyl. However, expression of the CycD3;1 gene is enhanced only in pas2 but is not modified in other pas mutants. The expression levels of meristematic homeobox genes STM, KNAT2 and KNAT6 are also increased in pas mutants, but the expression level of KNAT1 in pas mutants is similar with that in wild-type. KNAT2 gene demonstrates an enlarged expression pattern corresponding with the enlarged meristematic regions of pas mutants. Moreover, a strong allele of stm loss-offunction mutation may be suppressed by the pas2 mutation. Therefore, the PAS genes might act as negative regulators of some KNOX gene expression. Ectopic expression of KNOX genes in pas mutants is very similar to their expression patterns in the plants treated by cytokinin (Hamant et al. 2002). The expression of A-type ARR genes (ARR5, ARR6) after cytokinin treatment of pas mutants is enhanced, begins earlier and terminates later after cytokinin influence has been finished. The expression of auxin response genes *IAA1* and *IAA4* are down-regulated in *pas* mutants There-fore it is probable that products of *PAS* genes might influence the response to cytokinins and auxins (Harrar et al. 2003). The expression of PAS genes mainly takes place in zones with a high level of meristematic activity such as the SAMs and RAMs. PAS1 gene expression is affected in pas2 and pas3 mutants suggesting a possible molecular basis for similarity of *pas* mutant phenotypes (Vittorioso *et al.* 1998).

Taken together, the data on expression of cell cycle and "phytohormonal" genes in *pas* mutants suggest that *PAS* genes are involved in the hormonal control of cell divisions in meristems.

PAS1 and PAS2 genes of A. thaliana have recently been cloned (Bellec et al. 2002; Smyczynski et al. 2006). The product of the PAS1 gene is a high molecular weight immunophillin, a member of the FK506-binding protein family (FKBP). Immunophillins comprise a large family of proteins with peptidylprolyl cis-trans-isomerase activity, which are found in all eukaryotes and have many cellular functions. Immunophilins include cyclophillins and *FKBP* subfamilies. In A. thaliana a family of 52 immunophillins was revealed. Some of them were shown to play an important role in plant development – for example, mutation in one FKBP gene, TWD (TWISTED DWARF) leads to serious defects in cell elongation and coordinated tissue growth (Sheidt et al. 2006). The PAS1 molecule has three FKBP12-like domains at the N-terminal part and the C-terminal domain contains TPR motifs for protein-protein interactions (Smyczynski et al. 2006). Mutation in the C-terminal region of the PAS1 gene results in several developmental defects typical for pas1 mutations such as finger-shaped cotyledons and ectopic cell proliferation in the presence of cytokinin. It was shown that the C-terminal domain of PAS1 controls the subcellular distribution of this protein and is required for interaction with the FAN protein (FKBP-associated NAC) which is a member of the family of plant-specific NAC transcripttion factors. NAC transcription factors play an important role in the control of plant development and meristem function. This protein family was named after NAM (No Apical Meristem) gene of petunia (Souer et al. 1996) and the Arabidopsis ATAF1 and CUC2 (Cup Shaped Cotyledons 2) genes (Aida et al. 1997). Expression analysis revealed that the FAN gene was expressed at low, constant levels at all developmental stages except in the final stage of embryo development (Smyczynski et al. 2006), corresponding to serious defects in embryo development in the pas1 mutants (Vittorioso et al. 1998). It was shown that the C-terminal domain of the PAS1 protein is necessary for targeting NAC transcription factor into the nucleus. Both proteins were detected in the nuclei of proliferating cells and were missing from the nucleus in differentiated cells. Moreover, it was shown that PAS1 and FAN proteins were translocated into the nucleus upon auxin treatment of seedlings and that this process depended on the presence of the C-terminus of PAS1 protein (Smyczynski et al. 2006). Finally, FAN protein overproduction can partially suppress the phenotype of the pasl mutant (Smyczynski et al. 2006). These data suggest that PAS1 protein can regulate the work of one of the NAC transcription factors in the hypothetical pathway of cell proliferation control. This regulation involves the PAS1-mediated targeting of NAC factor into the nucleus in a hormoneand development-dependent manner.

The PAS2 gene encodes a member of protein tyrosine phosphatase-like family (PTPL) (Bellec et al. 2002). PTPL proteins are conserved among eucaryotes and their peculiarrity is a mutation in the catalytic site. PAS2, like other PTPL proteins showed no phosphatase activity. In animals and yeast, PTPL proteins are essential for cell viability: the absence of the PAS2 homologue in yeast has a lethal effect and in mammals leads to severe defects in myofibril differentiation (Neel and Tonks 1997). However, functions of PTPL proteins are still unknown. It has been recently demonstrated that the PAS2 protein interacts with a phosphorylated form of CDKA, but cannot interact with its unphosphorylated form. The phosphorylation of conserved Tyr15 in the CDKA molecule is essential for its interaction with the PAS2 protein. At the same time, a loss of PAS2 function leads to the dephosphorylation of CDKA1 and increases its kinase activity (da Costa et al. 2006). Thus, the tumorous phenoltype of pas2 mutants is a result of stimulation of cell divisions by the increase of CDKA activity. These facts suggest that PAS2, like other PTPL proteins, may act as the competitors of active phosphatases in the interaction with phosphorylated substrates. The essential event for plant cell cycle progression is the dephosphorylation of \overline{CDKA} by CDC25 phosphatase (Zhang et al. 2005). Thus, PAS2 antiphosphatase may act as an antagonist of CDC25 in the control of the cell cycle in plants. It was shown that CDC25 activity is nessesary for cytokinin regulation of the G2-M transition in Nicotiana plumbaginifolia cells (Zhang et al. 2005). Loss-of-function pas2 mutants show cell dedifferentiation and hyperproliferation which are specifically enhanced by cytokinins (Faure et al. 1998), suggesting that PAS2 protein and cytokinins could regulate the phosphorylation of *CDKA* by targeting *CDC25* activity (da Costa *et al.* 2006). Overexpression of *PAS2* under the 35S *CaMV* promoter leads to slower cell divisions in tobacco suspension cell cultures at the G2-M transition and has a negative effect on cell expansion. PAS2 overexpressed seedlings exhibit the inhibition of growth and delayed organ development. Therefore, the function of the PAS2 protein involves the negative control of cell divisions via the interaction with CDKA and inhibition of its activity (da Costa et al. 2006).

Altogether, these data suggest that the products of the *PAS* and *TSD* genes act in the negative control of cell divisions. The *PAS2* protein regulates cell cycle directly via interaction with *CDKA*; other *PAS* and *TSD* proteins might control the cell cycle indirectly, probably via interaction with any transcriptional factors as was shown for *PAS1*. It is possible that *PAS* and *TSD* proteins negatively regulate cell division in meristems by down-regulation of *KNOX* gene expression. Moreover, these proteins might act as negative regulators of the cytokinin response.

CONCLUSIONS

The disturbance of systemic control of cell divisions is the cause of plant and animal tumor formation. In plants, this systemic control is carried out at three main levels. Genes encoding the components of the plant cell cycle machinery act at the first level of regulation; the second level involves genes controlling meristem development and maintenance; the hormonal regulation of this process constitutes the third level of plant cell division control. The existence of several levels in the regulation of plant cell division is typical for cascade regulation of development in multicellular organisms. The direct or indirect interactions between the components acting at different levels of plant cell division control have been shown. For example, cytokinins and auxins regulate the expression of several cell-cycle genes (Chung and Parrish 1995; Riou-Khamlichi et al. 1999; Roudier et al. 2003), KNOX genes and cytokinins positively regulate each other (Rupp et al. 1999; Yanai et al. 2005) and the WUS gene negatively regulates cytokinin signalling (Leibfred et al. 2005). Thus, many relations between these components form the complex network of plant cell division control. The alterations at any level of plant cell division control can lead to abnormalities of morphogenesis including tumor formation. In addition, the interaction with the components of plant cell division control was shown for several genes of Agrobacterium T-DNA (Stieger et al. 2004). The expression of these genes is essential for the development of Agrobacterium-induced hyperplasia (Escobar and Dandekar 2006). Homologues of Agrobacterium T-DNA oncogenes that were included in the genomes of Nicotiana species by means of horizontal transfer were shown to play a role in the induction of spontaneous tumors in tobacco interspecific hybrids (Aoki and Syono 1999b). Numerous examples of plant tumor formation are being studied at present. Different pathogen-induced tumors as well as spontaneous tumors in the interspecific hybrids, inbred lines, mutants and transgenic plants share many common characteristics. One of these characteristcs is the shift in auxin-cytokinin balance. This shift may consist in an increase of cytokinins level, as was shown for tumors induced by A. tumefaciens and several other pathogenic bacteria as well as for spontaneous tumors in CHRK1suppressed N. tabacum transgenic plants, R. sativus inbred lines and tumorous mutants of A. thaliana. Another way of shifting the hormonal balance leading to tumor formation may be associated with an alteration of plant tissue sensitivity to phytohormones. The alterations in the cytokinin and auxin signalling pathways were revealed for several Arabidopsis tumorous mutants and tumorous radish lines (Frank et al. 2000; Harrar et al. 2003; Osipova et al. 2006). The other common characteristic of plant tumors is altered expression of genes directly controlling the cell cycle and genes involved in the control of meristem function. Increased expression levels of genes encoding CDKA and cyclins were shown for Arabidopsis tumorous mutants, CHRK1suppressed transgenic tobacco plants and radish inbred lines (Frank et al. 2000, 2002; Harrar et al. 2003; Lee et al. 2004; Osipova et al. 2006). The expression of unusual GT cyclin was shown during the tumor formation in the Nicotiana interspecific hybrids (Wang et al. 1999, 2001). Enhansed expression of KNOX homeobox genes correlates with the tumor formation in Arabidopsis mutants, CHRK1-suppressed tobacco plants, radish inbred lines (Frank et al. 2002; Harrar et al. 2003; Osipova et al. 2006). Thirdly, increased stress response was revealed in both pathogene-induced and spontaneous plant tumors (Fujita et al. 1994; Bird and Koltai 2000; Lee et al. 2004; Chalupowicz et al. 2006). In the case of plant tumors of pathogenic origin stress response is caused by wounding and secretion of different biologically active compounds by pathogene (Rathjen and Moffett 2003), in the spontaneous tumors chronic stress conditions caused by cellular hormone imbalance lead to the stress symptoms and constitutive expression of stress genes (Lee et al. 2004). However, the precise mechanisms of activation of stress signal transduction by hormonal imbalance remains unclear (Lee et al. 2004).

Thus, tumor formation in different plant species correlates with a shift in the expression of many genes involved in the cell cycle control network. These circumstances make it difficult to isolate genes directly controlling the tumor formation in cases with polygenic control of this process, tobacco interspecific hybrids and radish inbred lines. To discover such genes is the task for further investigation of these models. Finally, the investigation of mechanisms controlling plant tumor formation revealed several novel proteins involved in the control of plant cell divisions. Those include CHRK1 receptor kinase (Lee et al. 2003), immunofillin PAS1 (Smyczynski et al. 2006), antiphosphatase PAS2 (da Costa et al. 2006), 14-3-3 proteins interacting with the rolB protein (Moriuchi et al. 2004), and ORF13 protein that directly interacts with RB protein. In conclusion, further study of tumor formation in higher plants would widen the knowledge about the control of plant cell division.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Authors are grateful to Dr. Elena I. Mikhailova for discussion of our review. This work was supported by a grant of the Russian Federation President for supporting of the main scientific schools HIII 7623.2006.4, 2006-PU-112.0/001/137, RFBR 05-04-48583 and CRDF ST-012-0 grants.

REFERENCES

 Ahuja MR, Cameron DR (1963) The effect of X-irradiation on seedlings tumor production in *Nicotiana* species and hybrids. *Annals of Botany* 3, 55-56
 Ahuja MR (1971) Genetic control of phytohormones in tumor and non-tumor

- genotypes in Nicotiana. Indian Journal of Experimental Biology 9, 60-68 Ahuja MR (1998) Genetic tumors in Nicotiana and other plants. Quarterly Review of Biology 73, 439-459
- Aida M, Ishida T, Fukaki H, Fujisawa H, Tasaka M (1997) Genes involved in organ separation in Arabidopsis: an analysis of the cup-shaped cotyledon mutant. Plant Cell 9, 841-857
- Aida M, Tasaka M (2006) Morphogenesis and patterning at the organ boundaries in the higher plant shoot apex. *Plant Molecular Biology* 60, 915-928
- Akiyoshi DE, Regier DA, Jen G, Gordon MP (1985) Cloning and nucleotide sequence of the *tzs* gene from *Agrobacterium tumefaciens* strain *T37*. *Nucleic Acids Research* **25**, 2773-2788

- Ames IH (1972) The influence of cytokinin on genetic tumor formation. Journal of Botany 50, 2235-2238
- Ames IH, Mistretta PW (1975) Auxin: its role in genetic tumor induction. Plant Physiology 56, 744-746
- Aoki S, Kawaoka A, Sekine M, Ichikawa T, Fujita T, Shinmyo A, Syono K (1994) Sequence of the cellular T-DNA in the untransformed genome of *Nicotiana glauca* that is homologous to *ORFs 13* and *14* of the *Ri* plasmid and analysis of its expression in genetic tumours of *N. glauca* × *N. langs-dorffii. Molecular and General Genetics* **15**, 706-710
- Aoki S, Syono K (1999) Synergistic function of rolB, rolC, ORF13 and ORF14 of TL-DNA of Agrobacterium rhizogenes in hairy root induction in Nicotiana tabacum. Plant and Cell Physiology 40, 252-256
- Aoki S, Syono K (1999) Function of Ngrol genes in the evolution of Nicotiana glauca: conservation of the function of NgORF13 and NgORF14 after ancient infection by an Agrobacterium rhizogenes-like ancestor. Plant Cell Physiology 40, 222-230
- Aoki S (2004) Resurrection of an ancestral gene: functional and evolutional analyses of the Ngrol genes transferred from Agrobacterium to Nicotiana. Journal of Plant Research 117, 329-337
- Araki S, Ito M, Soyano T, Nishihama R, Machida Y (2004) Mitotic cyclins stimulate the activity of *c-Myb*-like factors for transactivation of G2/M phase-specific genes in tobacco. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 30, 32979-32988
- Armstrong WP (1995) To be or not to be a gall. Pacific Horticulture 56, 39-45
- Azmi A, Dewitte W, van Onckelen H, Chriqui D (2001) In situ localization of endogenous cytokinins during shooty tumor development in Eucalyptus globulus Labill. Planta 213, 29-36
- Barry GF, Rogers SG, Fraley RT (1984) Identification of a cloned cytokinin biosinthesis gene. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 81, 4776-4780
- Bellec Y, Harrar Y, Butaeye C, Darnet C, Bellini C, Faure J-D (2002) Pasticcino 2 is a protein tyrosine phosphatase-like involved in cell proliferation and differentiation in Arabidopsis. The Plant Journal 32, 713-722
- Bertolla F, Simonet P (1999) Horizontal gene transfer in the environment: natural transformation as a putative process for gene transfers between transgenic plants and microorganisms. *Research in Microbiology* **150**, 375-384
- Bettini P, Michelotti S, Bindi D, Giannini R, Capuana M, Buiatti M (2003) Pleiotropic effect of the insertion of the Agrobacterium rhizogenes rolD gene in tomato (Lycopersicon esculentum Mill.). Theoretical and Applied Genetics 107, 831-836
- Bird MD, Loveys BR (1980) The involvement of cytokinins in a host-parasite relationship between tomato (*Lycopersicon esculentum*) and nematode (*Meloidogyne javanica*). *Parasitology* **80**, 497-505
- Bird MD, Koltai H (2000) Plant parasitic nematodes: habitats, hormones and horizontally-acquired genes. *Journal of Plant Growth Regulation* 19, 183-194
- Bogani P, Lio P, Intrieri MC, Buiatti M (1997) A physiological and molecular analysis of the genus *Nicotiana*. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution* 7, 62-70
- Boucheron E, Guivarc'h A, Azmi A, Dewitte W, Van Onckelen H, Chriqui D (2002) Competency of *Nicotiana tabacum* L. stem tissues to dedifferentiate is associated with differential levels of cell cycle gene expression and endogenous cytokinins. *Planta* 215, 267-278
- Brevet J, Tempe J (1988) Homology mapping of T-DNA regions on three *Agrobacterium rhizogenes Ri* plasmids by electron microscope heteroduplex studies. *Plasmid* 19, 75-83
- Broer I, Droge-Laser W, Barker RF, Neumann K, Klipp W, Puhler A (1995) Identification of the Agrobacterium tumefaciens C58 T-DNA genes e and f and their impact on crown gall tumour formation. Plant Molecular Biology 27, 41-57
- Buzovkina IS, Kneshke I, Lutova LA (1993) In vitro induction of tumor formation in small radish lines and hybrids. Russian Journal of Genetics 29, 1002-1008
- Byrne ME, Barley R, Curtis M, Arroyo JM, Dunham M, Hudson A, Martinssen RA (2000) Assymetric leaves1 mediates leaf patterning and stem cell function in Arabidopsis. Nature 408, 967-971
- Camilleri C, Jouanin L (1991) The TR-DNA region carrying the auxin synthesis genes of the Agrobacterium rhizogenes agropine-type plasmid pRiA4: nucleotide sequence analysis and introduction into tobacco plants. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions 4, 155-162
- Campell BR, Town CD (1991) Physiology of hormone autonomous tissue lines derived form radiation-induced tumors of *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant Physiology* 97, 1166-1173
- Capone I, Spano L, Cardarelli M, Bellincampi D, Petit A, Costantino P (1989) Induction and growth properties of carrot roots with different complements of Agrobacterium rhizogenes T-DNA. Plant Molecular Biology 13, 43-52
- Casamitjana-Martinez E, Hofhuis HF, Xu J, Liu CM, Heidstra R, Scheres
 B (2003) Root-specific *CLE19* overexpression and the *sol1/2* supressors implicate a *CLV*-like pathway in the control of *Arabidopsis* root meristem maintenance. *Current Biology* 13, 1435-1441
- Castellano MM, del Pozo JC, Ramirez-Parra E, Brown S, Gutierrez C (2001) Expression and stability of *Arabidopsis CDC6* are associated with

endoreplication. Plant Cell 13, 2671-2686

- Chapulowicz L, Barash I, Schwartz M, Aloni R, Manulis S (2006) Comparative anatomy of gall development on *Gypsophila paniculata* induced by bacteria with different mechanisms of pathogenicity. *Planta* 224, 429-437
- Chiappetta A, Michelotti V, Fambrini M, Bruno L, Salvini M, Petrarulo M, Azmi A, Van Onckelen H, Pugliesi C, Bitonti MB (2005) Zeatin accumulation and misexpression of a class I *knox* gene are intimately linked in the epiphyllous response of the interspecific hybrid *EMB-2* (*Helianthus annuus* × *H. tuberosus*). *Planta* 223, 1-15
- Chilton M-D, Drummond MH, Merlo DJ, Sciaky D, Montoya AL, Gordon MP, Nester EW (1977) Stable incorporation of plasmid DNA into higher plant cells: the molecular basis of crown gall tumorigenesis. *Cell* 11, 263-271
- Chung SK, Parrish RW (1995) Studies on the promoter of the Arabidopsis thaliana cdc2a gene. FEBS Letters 362, 215-219
- Chung KR, Zheng DD (2004) Biosynthesis of indole-3-acetic acid by the gallinducing fungus Ustillago esculenta. Journal of Biological Sciences 4, 744-750
- Clark E, Vigodsky-Haas H, Gafni Y (1989) Characteristics in tissue culture of hyperplasias induced by *Erwinia herbicola* pathovar gypsophilae. Physiological and Molecular Plant Pathology 35, 383-390
- Clark E, Manulis S, Ophir Y, Barash I, Gafni Y (1993) Cloning and characterization of *iaaM* and *iaaH* from *Erwinia herbicola* pathovar gypsophilae. *Phytopathology* 83, 234-240
- Cockcroft CE, den Boer BG, Healy JM, Murray JA (2000) Cyclin D control of growth rate in plants. Nature 405, 575-579
- Crespi M, Messens E, Caplan AB, Van Montagu M, Desomer J (1992) Fasciation induction by the phytopathogen *Rhodococcus fascians* depends upon a linear plasmid encoding a cytokinin synthase gene. *The EMBO Journal* 11, 795-804
- D'Agostino I, Kieber JJ (1999) Molecular mechanisms of cytokinin action. Current Opinion in Plant Biology 2, 359-364
- da Costa M, Bach L, Landrieu I, Bellec Y, Catrice O, Brown S, De Veylder L, Lippens G, Inzé D, Faure JD (2006) Arabidopsis PASTICCINO2 is an antiphosphatase involved in regulation of cyclin-dependent kinase A. Plant Cell 18, 1426-1437
- David C, Chilton MD, Tempe J (1984) Conservation of T-DNA in plants regenerated from hairy root cultures. *Biotechnology* 2, 73-76
- Dean G, Casson S, Lindsey K (2004) KNAT6 gene of Arabidopsis is expressed in roots and is required for correct lateral root formation. *Plant Molecular Biology* 54, 71-84
- de Jager SM, Menges M, Bauer U-M, Murray JAH (2001) Arabidopsis E2F binds a sequence present in the promoter of S-phase-regulated gene AtCDC6 and is member of a multigenic family with different activities. *Plant Molecular Biology* 47, 555-568
- de Jager SM, Maughan S, Dewitte W, Scofield S, Murray JAH (2005) The developmental context of cell-cycle control in plants. Seminars in Cell and Developmental Biology 16, 385-396
- de Meutter J, Tytgat T, Witters E, Gheysen G, van Onckelen H, Gheysen G (2003) Identification of cytokinin produced by the plant parasitic nematodes *Heterodera schachtii* and *Meloidogyne incognita*. *Molecular Plant Pathology* 4, 271-277
- de O Manes CL, van Montagu M, Prinsen E, Goethals K, Holsters M (2001) De novo cortical cell division triggered by the phytopathogen Rhodococcus fascians in tobacco. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions 14,189-195
- de Torok D, White PR (1960) Cytoklogical instability in tumors of *Picea* glauca. Science 131, 730-732
- Dekhuijzen HM, Overeem JC (1971) The role of cytokinin in the clubroot formation. *Physiologycal Plant Pathology* 1, 18-20
- Delbarre A, Muller P, Imhoff V, Barbier-Brygoo H, Maurel C, Leblanc N, Perro-Rechermann C, Guern J (1994) The rolB gene of Agrobacterium rhizogenes does not increase the auxin sensitivity of tobacco protoplasts by modifying the intracellular auxin concentration. Plant Physiology 105, 563-569
- Dessaux Y, Petit A, Tempe J, Demarez M, Legrain C, Wiame JM (1986) Arginine catabolism in *Agrobacterium* strains: role of the *Ti* plasmid. *Journal* of *Bacteriology* **166**, 44-50
- Devos S, Vissenberg K, Verbelen J, Prinsen E (2005) Infection of Chinese cabbage by *Plasmodiophora brassica* leads to a stimulation of plant growth: impact on cell wall metabolism and hormone balance. *New Phytologist* 166, 241-250
- Dewitte W, Riou-Khamlichi C, Scofield S, Healy JM, Jaqmard A, Kilby NJ, Murray JA (2003) Altered cell cycle distribution, hyperplasia and inhibited differentiation in Arabidopsis caused by the D-type cyclin CycD3. *Plant Cell* 15, 79-92
- Diao X, Freeling M, Lish D (2006) Horizontal transfer of a plant transposon. *PLoS Biology* **4**, 1-21
- Dodueva IE, Frolova NV, Vlasenko MA, Monakhova VA, Lutova LA (2005) Transformation of radish (*Raphanus sativus* L.) inbred lines with *Agrobacterium* T-DNA genes: deviations of tumor phenotype and reaction to phytohormones in transgenic plants. *Vestnik Biotechnologii i Physico-Chimicheskoi Biologii (Russia)* 2, 20-25
- Eason JR, Morris RO, Jameson PE (1996) The relationship between virulence and cytokinin production by *Rhodococcus fascians*. *Plant Pathology* 45, 323-

331

- Ebel C, Mariconti L, Gruissem W (2004) Plant retinoblastoma homologues control nuclear proliferation in the female gametophyte. *Nature* 429, 776-780
- Emsweller SL, Asen S, Uhring J (1962) Tumor formation in interspecific hybrids of *Lilium. Science* 136, 266-267
- Escobar MA, Dandekar AM (2003) Agrobacterium tumefaciens as an agent of disease. Trends in Plant Science 8, 380-386
- Estruch JJ, Chriqui D, Grossmann K, Schell J, Spena A (1991) The plant oncogene *rolC* is responsible for the release of cytokinins from glucoside conjugates. *The EMBO Journal* **10**, 2889-2895
- Estruch JJ, Schell J, Spena A (1991) The protein encoded by the *rolB* plant oncogene hydrolyses indole glucosides. *The EMBO Journal* 10, 3125-3128
- Faure JD, Vittorioso P, Santoni V, Fraisier V, Prinsen E, Barlier I, van Onckelen H, Caboche M, Bellini C (1998) The PASTICCINO genes of Arabidopsis thaliana are involved in the control of cell division and differentiation. Development 125, 909-918
- Feng XH, Dube SK, Bottino PJ, Kung SD (1990) Restoration of shooty morphology of a nontumorous mutant of *Nicotiana glauca* × *N. langsdorffii* by cytokinin and the isopentenyltransferase gene. *Plant Molecular Biology* 15, 407-420
- Fernando WGD, Zhang JX, Chen CQ, Remphrey WR, Schurko A, Klassen GR (2005) Molecular and morphological characteristics of *Apiosporina morbosa*, the causal agent of black knot in *Prunus* spp. *Canadian Journal of Plant Pathology* 27, 364-375
- Filippini F, Loschiavo F, Terzi M, Constantino P, Trovato M (1994) The plant oncogene rolB alters binding of auxin to plant cell membranes. *Plant and Cell Physiology* **35**, 767-771
- Frank M, Rupp HM, Prinsen E, Motyka V, van Onckelen H, Schmulling T (2000) Hormone autotrophic growth and differentiation identifies mutant lines of *Arabidopsis* with altered cytokinin and auxin content or signaling. *Plant Physiology* **122**, 721-729
- Frank M, Guiv'Arch A, Krupkova E, Lorenz-Meyer I, Chriqui D, Schmulling T (2002) TUMOROUS SHOOT DEVELOPMENT (TSD) genes are required for co-ordinated plant shoot development. The Plant Journal 29, 73-85
- Frolova NV, Matveeva TV, Lutova LA (2004) Using of agrobacterial transformation in vivo for create the phenocopies of tumor-formation on non-tumorous radish (*Raphanus sativus*) inbred lines. *Biotechologia (Russia*) 4, 3-7
- Frugis G, Giannino D, Mele G, Nicolodi C, Chiappetta A, Bitonti MB, Innocenti AM, Dewitte W, van Onckelen H, Mariotti D (2001) Overexpression of *KNAT1* in lettuce shifts leaf determinate growth to a shoot-like indeterminate growth associated with an accumulation of isopentenyl-type cytokinins. *Plant Physiology* **126**, 1370-1380
- Frundt C, Meyer AD, Ichikawa T, Meins FJ (1998) A tobacco homologue of the *Ri*-plasmid orf13 gene causes cell proliferation in carrot root discs. *Mole*cular and General Genetics 259, 559-568
- Fujita T, Kouchi H, Ichikawa T, Syono K (1994) Cloning of cDNA for genes that are preferentially expressed during the development of tobacco genetic tumors. *The Plant Journal* 5, 645-654
- Furner IJ, Huffman GA, Amasino RM, Garfinkel DJ, Gordon MP, Nester EW (1986) An Agrobacterium transformation in the evolution of the genus Nicotiana. Nature 319, 422-427
- Gallois J-L, Nora FR, Mizukami Y, Sablowski R (2004) *WUSHEL* induces shooot stem cell activity and developmental plasticity in the root meristem *Genes and Development* 18, 375-380
- Garfinkel DJ, Simpson RB, Ream LW, White FF, Gordon MP, Nester EW (1981) Genetic analysis of crown gall: Fine structure map of the T-DNA by site-directed mutagenesis. *Cell* 27, 143-153
- Gelvin SB (2006) Agrobacterium virulence gene induction. Methods in Molecular Biology 343, 77-84
- Glass NL, Kosuge S (1988) Role of indoleacetic acid-lysine synthetase in regulation of indoleacetic acid pool size and virulence of *Pseudomonas syringae* subsp. savastanoi. Journal of Bacteriology **170**, 2367-2373
- Glickmann E, Gardan L, Jacquet S, Hussain S, Elasri M, Petit A, Dessaux Y (1998) Auxin production is a common feature of most pathovars of *Pseu*domonas syringae. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interaction 11, 156-162
- Gorpenchenko TY, Kiselev KV, Bulgakov VP, Tchernoded GK, Bragina EA, Khodakovskaya MV, Koren OG, Batygina TB, Zhuravlev YN (2005) The Agrobacterium rhizogenes rolC-gene-induced somatic embryogenesis and shoot organogenesis in Panax ginseng transformed calluses. Planta 223, 1-11
- Goverse A, de Almeida EJ, Verhees J, van der Krol S, Helder J, Gheysen G (2000) Cell cycle activation by plant parasitic nematodes. *Plant Molecular Biology* **43**, 747-761
- Gutierrez C (2000) DNA replication and cell cycle in plants: learning from geminiviruses. *The EMBO Journal* **19**, 792-799
- Haecker A, Gross-Hardt R, Geiges B, Sarkar A, Breuninger H, Herrmann M, Laux T (2004) Expression dynamics of WOX genes mark cell fate decisions during early embryonic patterning in Arabidopsis thaliana. Development 131, 657-668
- Hamant O, Nogue F, Belles-Boix E, Jublot D, Grandjean O, Traas J, Pautot V (2002) The *KNAT2* homeodomain protein interacts with ethylene and cytokinin signaling. *Plant Physiology* **130**, 657-665

Hamill JD (1993) Alteration in auxin and cytokinin metabolism of higher

plants due to expression of specific genes from pathogenic bacteria: a review. *Australian Journal of Plant Physiology* **20**, 405-423

- Hansen G, Vaubert D, Heron JN, Clerot D, Tempe J, Brevet J (1999) Phenotypic effects of overexpression of Agrobacterium rhizogenes T-DNA ORF13 in transgenic tobacco plants are mediated by diffisible factor(s). Plant Journal 4, 581-585
- Harrar Y, Bellec Y, Bellini C, Faure J (2003) Hormonal control of cell prolixferation requires PASTICCINO genes. Plant Physiology 132, 1217-1227
- Hay A, Kaur H, Phillips A, Hedden P, Hake S, Tsiantis M (2002) The gibberellin pathway mediates *KNOTTED1*-type homeobox function in plants with different body plans. *Current Biology* **17**, 1557-1565
- Helfer A, Clement B, Michler P, Otten L (2003) The Agrobacterium oncogene AB-6b causes a graft-transmissible enation syndrome in tobacco. Plant Molecular Biology 52, 483-493
- Helliwell CA, Chin-Atkins AN, Wilson IW, Chapple R, Dennis ES, Chaudhury A (2001) The Arabidopsis AMP1 gene encodes a putative glutamate carboxypeptidase Plant Cell 13, 2115-2125
- Hemerly AS, Ferreira P, de Almeida EJ, van Montagu M, Engler C, Inzé D (1993) cdc2a expression in Arabidopsis is linked with competence for cell division. Plant Cell 5, 1711-1723
- Hewelt A, Prinsen E, Thomas M, van Onckelen H, Meins F (2000) Ectopic expression of maize *knotted1* results in cytokinin-autotrophic growth of cultured tobacco tissues. *Planta* 210, 884-889
- Hobe M, Muller R, Grunewald M, Braud U, Simon R (2003) Loss of CLE40, a protein functionally equivalent to the stem cell restricting signal CLV3, enhances root waving in Arabidopsis. Development Genes and Evolution 231, 371-381
- Huffman GA, White FF, Gordon MP, Nester EW (1984) Hairy-root inducing plasmid: physical map and homology to tumor-inducing plasmid. *Journal of Bacteriology* 157, 269-276
- Huntley R, Healy S, Freeman D, Lavender P, de Jager S, Greenwood J, Makker J, Walker E, Jackman M, Xie Q, Bannister AJ, Kouzarides T, Gutierrez C, Doonan JH, Murray JA (1998) The maize retinoblastoma protein homologue ZmRb-1 is regulated during leaf development and displays conserved interactions with G1/S regulators and plant cyclin D (CycD) proteins. Plant Molecular Biology 37, 155-169
- Hutangura P, Mathesius U, Jones MGK, Rolfe BG (1999) Auxin accumulation is a trigger for root gall formation caused by root-knot nematodes in white clover and is associated with the activation of phalavonoid pathway. *Australian Journal of Plant Physiology* **26**, 221-231
- Ichikawa T, Ozeki Y, Syono K (1990) Evidence for the expression of the *rol* genes of *Nicotiana glauca* in genetic tumors of *N. glauca* × *N. langsdorffii. Molecular and General Genetics* **220**, 177-180
- Ilyina EL, Dodueva IE, Ivanova NM, Lutova LA (2006) Effect of cytokinins on *in vitro* cultivated inbred radish lines of *Raphanus sativus* var. *radicula* Pers. with genetically determined tumorigenesis. *Russian Journal of Plant Physiology* 53, 575-584
- Intrieri MC, Buiatti M (2001) The horizontal transfer of Agrobacterium rhizogenes genes and the evolution of the genus Nicotiana. Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution 20, 100-110
- Ishihama A, Barbier P (1994) Molecular anatomy of viral RNA-directed RNA polymerases. Archives of Virology 134, 235-258
- Iwakawa H, Ueno Y, Semiarti E, Onouchi H, Kojima S, Tsukaya H, Hasebe M, Soma T, Ikezaki M, Machida C, Machida Y (2002) The ASYMMETRIC LEAVES2 gene of Arabidopsis thaliana, required for formation of a symmetric flat leaf lamina, encodes a member of a novel family of proteins characterized by cysteine repeats and a leucine zipper. Plant and Cell Physiology 43, 467-478
- Jackson D, Veit B, Hake S (1994) Expression of maize KNOTTED1 related homeobox genes in the shoot apical meristem predicts patterns of morphogenesis in the vegetative shoot. Development 120, 405-413
- Jameson P (2000) Cytokinin and auxin in plant-pathogen interaction an overview. Journal of Plant Growth Regualtion 32, 369-380
- Janssen BJ, Lund L, Sinha N (1998) Overexpression of a homeobox gene, LeT6, reveals indeterminate features in the tomato compound leaf. Plant Physiology 117, 771-786
- Jasinski S, Piazza P, Craft J, Hay A, Woolley L, Rieu I, Phillips A, Hedden P, Tsiantis M (2005) KNOX action in Arabidopsis is mediated by coordinate regulation of cytokinin and gibberellin activities. Current Biology 15, 1560-1565
- Jiang K, Feldman LJ (2005) Regulation of root apical meristem development. Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology 21, 485-506
- Joshi MG (1972) Occurrence of genetic tumors in *Triticum* interspecies hybrids. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 42, 227-228
- Kakimoto T (1996) CK11, a histidine kinase homolog implicated in cytokinin signal transduction. Science 274, 982-985
- Kamiya N, Nagasaki H, Morikami A, Sato Y, Matsuoka M (2003) Isolation and characterization of a rice WUSCHEL-type homeobox gene that is specifically expressed in the central cells of a quiescent centre in the root apical meristem. The Plant Juornal 35, 429-441
- Kemper E, Waffenschmidt S, Weiler EW, Raush T, Schroeder J (1885) T-DNA-encoded auxin formation in crown gall cells. *Planta* 163, 257-262
- Kim YS, Lee JH, Yoon GM, Cho HS, Park SW, Suh MC, Choi D, Ha HJ,

Liu JR, Pai HS (2000) CHRK1, a chitinase-related receptor-like kinase in tobacco. Plant Physiology 123, 905-915

- Kim M, Cho HS, Kim do M, Lee JH, Pai HS (2003) CHRK1, a chitinaserelated receptor-like kinase, interacts with NtPUB4, an armadillo repeat protein, in tobacco. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta 23, 50-59
- Kitakura S, Fujita T, Ueno Y, Terakura S, Wabiko H, Machida Y (2002) The protein encoded by oncogene 6b from Agrobacterium tumefaciens interacts with a nuclear protein of tobacco. Plant Cell 14, 451-463
- Krysan PJ, Jester PJ, Gottwald JR, Sussman MR (2002) An Arabidopsis mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase kinase gene family encodes essential positive regulators of cytokinesis. *Plant Cell* 14, 1109-1120
- Kudo H, Uyeda I, Shikata E (1991) Viruses in the phytoreovirus genus of the *Reoviridae* family have the same conserved terminal sequences. *Journal of General Virology* 72, 2857-2866
- Kumaran MK, Bowman JL, Sundaresan V (2002) YABBY polarity genes mediate the repression of KNOX homeobox genes in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 14, 2761-2770
- Landrieu I, Hassan S, Sauty M, Dewitte F, Wieruszeski JM, Inzé D, de Veylder L, Lippens G (2004) Characterization of the Arabidopsis thaliana Arath; CDC25 dual-specificity tyrosine phosphatase. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 24, 734-739
- Lang SP, Struckmeyer BE, Tibbits TW (1983) Morphology and anatomy of untumescence development on tomato plants. *Journal of the American Soci*ety for Horticultural Science 108, 266-271
- Lee JH, Takei K, Sakakibara H, Sun Cho H, Kim do M, Kim YS, Min SR, Kim WT, Sohn DY, Lim YP, Pai H-S (2003) CHRK1, a chitinase-related receptor-like kinase, plays a role in plant development and cytokinin homeostasis in tobacco. Plant Molecular Biology 53, 877-890
- Lee JH, Kim D-M, Lim YP, Pai H-S (2004) The shooty callus induced by suppression of tobacco *CHRK1* receptor-like kinase is a phenocopy of the tobacco genetic tumor. *Plant Cell Reports* 23, 397-403
- Leibfried A, To JP, Busch W, Stehling S, Kehle A, Demar M, Kieber JJ, Lohmann JU (2005) WUSCHEL controls meristem function by direct regulation of cytokinin-inducible response regulators. *Nature* 438, 1172-1175
- Lemcke K, Prinsen E, van Onckelen H, Schmulling T (2000) The ORF8 gene product of Agrobacterium rhizogenes TL-DNA has tryptophan 2-monooxygenase activity. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interaction 13, 787-790
- Lemcke K, Schmulling T (1998) Gain of function assays identify non-rol genes from Agrobacterium rhizogenes TL-DNA that alter plant morphogenesis or hormone sensitivity. Plant Journal 15, 423-433
- Lenhard M, Jürgens G, Laux T (2002) The WUSCHEL and SHOOT-MERISTEMLESS genes fulfil complementary roles in Arabidopsis shoot meristem regulation. Development 129, 3195-3206
- Levesque H, Delepelaire P, Rouze P, Slightom J, Tepfer D (1988) Common evolutionary origin of the central portion of the *Ri* TL-DNA of *Agrobacterium rhizogenes* and the *Ti* T-DNA of *Agrobacterium tumefaciens*. *Plant Molecular Biology* **11**, 731-744
- Lin PS, Ross JG (1969) Ovular tumors in a trisomic sorgum plant. Journal of Heredity 60, 183-185
- Lincoln C, Long J, Yamaguchi J, Serikawa H, Hake S (1994) A *knotted1*like homeobox gene in *Arabidopsis* is expressed in the vegetative meristem and dramatically alters leaf morphology when overexpressed in transgenic plants. *Plant Cell* **6**, 1859-1876
- Liscum E, Reed JW (2004) Genetics of Aux/IAA and ARF action in plant growth and development. Plant Molecular Biology 49, 387-400
- Lichter A, Barash I, Valinsky L, Manulis S (1995) The genes involved in cytokinin biosynthesis in *Erwinia herbicola* pv. gypsophilae: characterization and role in gall formation. *Journal of Bacteriology* 177, 4457-4465
- Liu ST, Gruenert D, Knight CA (1978) Bound form indole-3-acetic acid synthesis in tumorous and nontumorous species of *Nicotiana*. *Plant Physiology* 61, 50-53
- Long JA, Moan EI, Medford JJ, Barton MK (1996) A member of the KNOTTED class of homeodomain proteins encoded by the SHOOT-MERISTEMLESS gene of Arabidopsis. Nature 379, 66-69
- Lutova LA, Bondarenko LV, Buzovkina IS (1994) Effect of genotype on regeneration processes in plants. *Russian Journal of Genetics* 29, 1002-1008 MacDermott J, Meilan R, Thornburg R (1996) Plant-insect interactions: the
- hackberry nipple gall. The World Wide Web Journal of Biology 1
- MacDonald EMS, Powell GK, Regier DA, Glass LN, Roberto F, Kosuge T, Morris RO (1986) Secretion of zeatin, ribosylzeatin and ribosyl-1"methylzeatin by *Pseudomonas savastanoi*. *Plant Physiology* 82, 742-747
- Magyar Z, de Veylder L, Atanassova A, Bako L, Inzé D, Bogre L (2005) The role of the Arabidopsis *E2FB* transcription factor in regulating auxindependent cell division. *The Plant Cell* **17**, 2527-2541
- Manulis S, Haviv-Chesner A, Brandl MT, Lindow SE, Barash I (1998) Different involvement of indole-3-acetic acid biosynthetic pathways in pathogenicity and epiphytic fitness of *Erwinia herbicola* pv. gypsophilae. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions 11, 634-642
- Mapes CC, Davies PJ (2001) Cytokinins in the ball gall of Solidago altissima and in the gall forming larvae of Eurosta solidaginis. New Phytologist 151, 203
- Matveeva TV, Dodueva IE, Wood D, Buzovkina IS, Lutova LA, Nester E (2000) Role of phytohormones in tumor formation in radish. *Russian Journal*

of Genetics 36, 145-149

- Matveeva TV, Frolova NV, Smets R, Dodueva IE, Buzovkina IS, van Onckelen H, Lutova LA (2004) Hormonal control of tumor formation in radish. *Journal of Plant Growth Regulation* 23, 37-43
- Medford J, Horgan R, El-Sawi Z, Klee HJ (1989) Alterations of endogenous cytokinins in transgenic plants using a chimeric isopentenyltransferase gene. *Plant Cell* 1, 403-413
- Meins FJ, Foster R (1986) A cytokinin mutant derived from cultured tobacco cells. *Developmental Genetics* **7**, 159-165
- Meins FJ, Tomas M (2003) Meiotic transmission of epigenetic changes in the cell-division factor requirement of plant cells. *Development* **130**, 6201-6208
- Menges M, de Jager SM, Gruissem W, Murray JAH (2003) Global analysis of the core cell cycle regulators in *Arabidopsis* identifies novel genes, reveals multiple and highly specific profiles of expression and provides a coherent model for plant cell cycle control. *Plant Physiology* 133, 948-955
- Meyer AD, Ichikawa T, Meins FJ (1995) Horizontal gene transfer: regulated expression of a tobacco homolog of the *Agrobacterium rhizogenes rolC* gene. *Molecular and General Genetics* **249**, 265-273
- Meyer AD, Aebi R, Meins F (1997) Tobacco plants carrying a *tms* locus of *Ti*plasmid origin and the *Hl-1* allele are tumor prone. *Differentiation* **61**, 213-221
- Miyazaki N, Hagiwara K, Naitow H, Higashi T, Cheng RH, Tsukihara T, Nakagawa A, Omura T (2005) Transcapsidation and the conserved interactions of two major structural proteins of a pair of phytoreoviruses confirm the mechanism of assembly of the outer capsid layer. *Journal of Molecular Biology* 345, 229-37
- Moriyasu Y, Ishikawa K, Kikuchi A, Imanishi S, Tomita S, Akutsu K, Omura T (2000) Sequence analysis of *Pns11*, a nonstructural protein of rice gall dwarf virus, and its expression and detection in infected rice plants and vector insects. *Virus Genes* **20**, 237-241
- Moriuchi H, Okamoto C, Nishihama R, Yamashita I, Machida Y, Tanaka N (2004) Nuclear localization and interaction of *RolB* with plant *14-3-3* proteins correlates with induction of adventitious roots by the oncogene *rolB. The Plant Journal* **38**, 260-275
- Morris R (1986) Genetic specifying auxin and cytokinin biosynthesis in phytopathogens. Annual Review of Plant Physiology 37, 509-538
- Naf U (1958) Studies in tumor formation in *Nicotiana* hybrids. The classification of parents into two etiologically significant groups. *Growth* 22, 167-180
- Nagata N, Kosono S, Sekine M, Shinmyo A, Syono K (1996) Different expression patterns of the promoters of the NgrolB and NgrolC genes during the development of tobacco genetic tumors. Plant and Cell Physiology 37, 489-498
- Nandi SK, Palni LM, Parker CW (1990) Dynamics of endogenous cytokinins during the growth cycle of a hormone-autotrophic genetic tumor line of tobacco. *Plant Physiology* 94, 1084-1089
- Narbut SI (1967) Genetic tumor generated during inbreeding in radish. Vestnik Leningradskogo Universiteta (Russia) 15, 144-149
- Narbut SI, Voilokov AV, Rakhman MI, Maksimenko OE (1995) Biometric analysis of spontaneous tumor formation frequency in the radish inbred lines. *Russian Journal of Genetics* **31**, 1268-1272
- Neel BG, Tonks NK (1997) Protein tyrosine phosphatases in signal transduction. Current Opinion in Cell Biology 9, 193-204
- Nuttall VW, Lyall LH (1964) Inheritance of neoplastic pods in the pea. Journal of Heredity 55, 184-186
- Osipova MA, Frolova NV, Dodueva IE, Ilyina EL, Vlasenko MA, Monakhova VA, Ganzen AV, Dolgikh EA, Lutova LA (2006) Genetic tumors in radish inbred lines: studying genes involved in the control of tumor formation in higher plants. Abstract of XY FESP Congress, Lyon 2006, p 69
- Otten L, Helfer A (2001) Biological activity of the *rolB*-like 5' end of the A4orf8 gene from the Agrobacterium rhizogenes TL-DNA. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions 14, 405-411
- Ozgan B, Topcuoglu SF (2001) GA₃, ABA and cytokinin production by *Lentinus tigrinus* and *Laetiporus sulphureus* fungi cultured in the medium of olive oil mill waste. *Turkish Journal of Biology* **25**, 453-462
- Palni LMS, Tay SAB, Nandi SK, Pianca DJ, de Klerk GJM, Wong OC, Sacristan MD, Melchers G (1969) The caryological analysis of plants regenerated from tumors and other cultures of tobacco. *Molecular and General Genetics* 105, 317-333
- Pautot V, Dockx J, Hamant O, Kronenberger J, Grandjean O, Jublot D, Traas J (2001) KNAT2: evidence for a link between knotted-like genes and carpel development. *Plant Cell* 13, 1719-1734
- Pavlovkin J, Okamoto H, Wachter R, Lauchli A, Ullrich CI (2002) Evidence for high activity of xylem parenchyma and ray cells in the interface of host stem and Agrobacterium tumefaciens-induced tumours of Ricinus communis. Journal of Experimental Botany 53, 1143-1154
- Perley JE, Stowe BB (1966) On the ability of *Taphrina deformans* to produce indoleacetic acid from tryptophan by way of tryptamine. *Plant Physiology* 41, 234-237
- Phillips LL, Merrit JF (1972) Interspecific incompatibility in Gossipium. Stem hystogenesis of G. hirsustum x G. gossipioides. American Journal of Botany 59, 203-208
- Piispanen R, Aronen T, Chen X, Saranpaa P, Haggman H (2003) Silver birch (*Betula pendula*) plants with aux and *rol* genes show consistent changes

in morphology, xylem structure and chemistry. *Tree Physiology* **23**, 721-733 **Qu G, Heo S, Yoon B-S, Wang MH** (2006) The effects of exogenous hormones

on genetic tumor formation in *Nicotiana* hybrids. *EXCLI Journal* **5**, 33-41 Ramirez-Parra E, Frundt C, Gutierrez C (2003) A genome-wide identify-

- cation of *E2F*-regulated genes in *Arabidopsis*. *The Plant Journal* **33**, 801-811 Ramirez-Parra E, Desvoyes B, Gutierrez C (2005) Balance between cell di-
- vision and differentiation during plant development. *International Journal of Developmental Biology* **49**, 467-477
- Rashotte AM, Carson SDB, To JPC, Kieber JJ (2003) Expression profiles of cytokinin action in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiology 132, 1998-2011
- Rathjen JP, Moffett P (2003) Early signal transduction events in specific plant disease resistance. Current Opinion in Plant Biology 6, 300-306
- Reiser L, Sanchez-Baracaldo P, Hake S (2000) Knots in the family tree: evolutional relationship and functions of KNOX homeobox genes. Plant Molecular Biology 42, 151-166
- Rezmer C, Schlichting R, Wachter R, Ullrich CI (1999) Identification and localization of transformed cells in *Agrobacterium tumefaciens*-induced plant tumors. *Planta* 209, 399-405
- Resende F (1957) Híbridos intergenéricos e interspecíficos em Kalanchoidae. Revista de Biologia (Lisbon) 1, 157-168
- Rietsma J, Satina S, Blackeslee AF (1954) On the nature of embryo inhibitor in ovular tumors of *Datura*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 40, 424-431
- Rigden DJ, Carneiro M (1999) A structural model for the *rolA* protein and its interaction with DNA. *Proteins* 37, 697-708
- Riou-Khamlichi C, Huntley R, Jackmard A, Murray JAH (1999) Cytokinin activation of *Arabidopsis* cell division through a *D*-type cyclin. *Science* 283, 1541-1544
- Roudier F, Fedorova E, Lebris M, Lecomte P, Gyorgyey J, Vaubert D, Horvath G, Abad P, Kondorosi A, Kondorosi E (2003) The Medicago species A2-type cyclin is auxin regulated and involved in meristem formation but dispensable for endoreduplication-associated developmental programs. Plant Physiology 131, 1091-1103
- Rupp HM, Frank M, Werner T, Strnad M, Schmulling T (1999) Increased steady state mRNA levels of the *STM* and *KNAT1* homeobox genes in cytokinin overproducing *Arabidopsis thaliana* indicate a role for cytokinins in the shoot apical meristem. *The Plant Journal* **18**, 557-563
- Sato Y, Sentoku N, Miura Y, Hirochika H, Kitano H, Matsuoka M (1999) Loss-of-function mutations in the rice homeobox gene, OSH15, cause defects in the development of hypodermal schlerenchyma in internodes resulting in dwarf plants. The EMBO Journal 18, 992-1002
- Scofield S, Murray JAH (2006) KNOX genes function in the stem cell niches. Plant Molecular Biology 60, 929-946
- Scheidt HA, Vogel A, Eckhoff A, Koenig BW, Huster D (2006) Solid-state NMR characterization of the putative membrane anchor of *TWD1* from *Arabidopsis thaliana. European Biophysics Journal* 11, 34-45
- Schmulling T, Schell J, Spena A (1988) Single genes from Agrobacterium rhizogenes influence plant development. The EMBO Journal 7, 2621-2629
- Schneeberger RG, Becraft PW, Hake S, Freeling M (1995) Ectopic expression of the *knox* homeobox gene *rough sheath1* alters cell fate in the maize leaf. *Genes and Development* 9, 2292-2304
- Schoof H, Lenhard M, Haecker A, Mayer KF, Jürgens G, Laux T (2000) The stem cell population of *Arabidopsis* shoot meristems is maintained by a regulatory loop between the *CLAVATA* and *WUSCHEL* genes. *Cell* **100**, 635-644
- Sieberer T, Hauser MT, Seifert GJ, Lusching G (2003) PROPORZ1, a putative Arabidopsis transcriptional adaptor protein, mediates auxin and cytokinin signals in the control of cell proliferation. Current Biology 13, 837-842
- Silverstone SE, Gilchrist DG, Bostock RM, Kosuge T (1993) The 73-kb *pIAA* plasmid increases competitive fitness of *Pseudoimonas syringae* subspecies *savastanoi* in oleander. *Canadian Journal of Microbiology* **39**, 659-664
- Skoog F, Miller CO (1957) Chemical regulation of growth and organ formation in plant tissues cultured *in vitro*. Symposia of the Society for Experimental Biology 54, 118-130
- Slightom JL, Durant-Tardif M, Jouanin L, Tepfer D (1986) Nucleotide sequence analysis of the TL-DNA of Agrobacterium rhizogenes agropine-type plasmid. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 261, 108-121
- Smith HH (1988) The inheritance of genetic tumors in Nicotiana hybrids. Journal of Heredity 79, 277-283
- Smyczynski C, Roudier F, Gissot L, Vaillant E, Grandjean O, Morin H, Masson T, Bellec Y, Geelen D, Faure JD (2006) The C terminus of the immunophilin *PASTICCINO1* is required for plant development and for interaction with a *NAC*-like transcription factor. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281, 25475-25484
- Sorrell DA, Marchbank A, McMahon K, Dickinson JR, Rogers HJ, Francis D (2002) A WEE1 homologue from Arabidopsis thaliana. Planta 215, 518-522
- Souer E, van Houwelingen A, Kloos D, Mol J, Koes R (1996) The no apical meristem gene of Petunia is required for pattern formation in embryos and flowers and is expressed at meristem and primordia boundaries. Cell 85, 159-70
- Stieger PA, Meyer AD, Kathmann P, Frundt C, Niederhauser I, Barone M, Kuhlemeier C (2004) The orf13 T-DNA gene of Agrobacterium rhizogenes

confers meristematic competence to differentiated cells. *Plant Physiology* 135, 1798-1808

- Stone SL, Arnoldo M, Goring DR (1999) A breakdown of *Brassica* self-incompatibility in ARC1 antisense transgenic plants. *Science* 286, 1729-1731
- Streissle G, Maramorosch K (1963) Reovirus and wound-tumor virus: serological cross reactivity. *Science* 140, 996-997
- Sun J, Niu QW, Tarkowski P, Zhang B, Tarkowska D, Sandberg G, Chua NH, Zuo J (2003) The Arabidopsis AtIPT8/PGA gene encodes an isopentenyltransferase that involved in *de novo* cytokinin biosynthesis. *Plant Physiology* 131, 167-176
- Suzuki K, Yamashita I, Tanaka N (2002) Tobacco plants were transformed by Agrobacterium rhizogenes infection during their evolution. The Plant Journal 32, 775-787
- Takei T, Sakakibara H, Sugiyama T (2001) Identification of genes encoding adenylate isopentenyltransferase, a cytokinin byosynthesis enzyme, in Arabidopsis thaliana. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 276, 26405-26410
- Takenaka Y, Yoneda Y (1965) Hereditary tumor in Japanese morning glory (*Pharbitis nil*). Japanese Journal of Genetics 40, 141-145
- Tavares S, Inácio J, Fonseca A, Oliveira C (2004) Direct detection of Taphrina deformans on peach trees using molecular methods European Journal of Plant Pathology 110, 973-982
- Teixeira da Silva JA (2005) Simple multiplication and effective genetic transformation (4 methods) of *in vitro*-grown tobacco by stem thin cell layers. *Plant Science* **169**, 1046-1058
- Temmerman W, Rietsma T, Simon-Mateo C, van Montagu M, Mironov V, Inzé D, Goenthals K, Holsters M (2001) The *fas* locus of the phytopathogen *Rhodococcus fascians* affects mithosis of tobacco BY-2 cells. *FEBS Letters* 492, 127-132
- Tepfer D (1984) Transformation of several species of higher plants by *Agrobacterium rhizogenes*: sexual transmission of the transferred genotype and phenotype. *Cell* **37**, 959-967
- Tepfer D, Garcia-Gonzales R, Mansouri H, Seruga M, Message B, Leach F, Perica MC (2003) Homology-dependent DNA transfer from plants to a soil bacterium under laboratory conditions: implications in evolution and horizontal gene transfer. *Transgenic Research* **12**, 425-437
- Truernit E, Siemering KR, Hodge S, Grbic V, Haseloff J (2006) A map of KNAT gene expression in the Arabidopsis root. Plant Molecular Biology 60, 1-20
- Tsiantis M, Schneeberger R, Gölz JF, Feeling M, Langdale JA (1999) The maize *roung sheath2* gene and leaf development programs in monocot and dicot plants. *Science* 284, 154-156
- Udagawa M, Aoki S, Syono K (2004) Expression analysis of the NgORF13 promoter during the development of tobacco genetic tumors. *Plant Cell Physiology* 45, 1023-1031
- Ullrich CI, Aloni R (2000) Vascularization is a general requirement for growth of plant and animal tumours. *Journal of Experimental Botany* **51**, 1951-1960
- Umber M, Clement B, Otten L (2005) The T-DNA oncogene A4-orf8 from Agrobacterium rhizogenes A4 induces abnormal growth in tobacco. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions 18, 205-211
- Vandepoele K, Vlieghe K, Florquin K, Hennig L, Beemster GT, Gruissem W, van de Peer Y, Inzé D, de Veylder L (2005) Genome-wide identification of potential plant *E2F* target genes. *Plant Physiology* **139**, 316-328
- Vandeputte O, Oden S, Mol A, Vereecke D, Goethals K, El Jaziri M, Prinsen E (2005) Biosynthesis of auxin by the gram-positive phytopathogen *Rhodococcus fascians* is controlled by compounds specific to infected plant tissues. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* **71**, 1169-1177
- Veit B (2004) Determination of cell fate in apical meristems. Current Opinion in Plant Biology 7, 57-64
- Veselov D, Langhans M, Hartung W, Aloni R, Feussner I, Gotz C, Veselova S, Schlomski S, Dicker C, Bachmann K, Ullrich C (2003) Development of Agrobacterium tumefaciens C58-induced plant tumors and impact on host shoots are controlled by a cascade of jasmonic acid, auxin, cytokinin, ethylene and abscisic acid. Planta 216, 512-522
- Vittorioso P, Cowling R, Faure J-D, Caboche M, Bellini C (1998) Mutation in the *Arabidopsis PASTICCINO1* gene, which encodes a new *FK506*-binding protein-like protein has a dramatic effect on plant development. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **18**, 3034-3043
- Vollbrecht E, Reiser L, Hake S (2000) Shoot meristem size is dependent on inbred background and presence of the maize homeobox gene, *knotted1*. *Development* 127, 3161-3172
- Vreecke D, Burssens S, Simon-Mateo C, Inzé D, van Montagu M, Goethals K, Jaziri M (2000) The *Rhodococcus fascians*-plant interaction: morphological traits and biotechnological applications. *Planta* 210, 241-251
- Wang MH, Doonan JH, Sastry GRK (1999) Cloning and characterization of the unusual cyclin gene from an amphidiploid of Nicotiana glauca – Nicotiana langsdorfii hybrid. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta 1489, 399-404
- Wang MH, Rhee HI, Sastry GRK (2001) Genetic modification in the cyclin gene from a *Nicotiana* interspecific hybrid: role of *GTcyc* gene in tumorization process. *Plant Physiology* 158, 109-114
- Wang C, Kong H, Sun Y, Zhang W, Altman N, Depamphilis CW, Ma H (2004) Genome-wide analysis of the cyclin family in Arabidopsis and comparative phylogenetic analysis of plant cyclin-like proteins. *Plant Physiology* 135, 1084-1099

- Weingartner M, Binarova P, Drykova D, Schweighofer A, David JP, Heberle-Bors E, Doonan J, Bogre L (2001) Dynamic recruitment of Cdc2 to specific microtubule structures during mitosis. Plant Cell 13, 1929-1943
- Weingartner M, Criqui M-C, Mescaroz T, Binarova P, Schmit A-C, Helfer A, Derevier A, Erhardt M, Borge L, Genschik P (2004) Expression of a nondegradable cyclin *B1* affects plant development and leads to endomitosis by inhibiting the formation of a phragmoplast. *Plant Cell* 16, 643-657
- Werner T, Motyka V, Laucou V, Smets R, Van Onckelen H, Schmulling T (2003) Cytokinin-deficient transgenic *Arabidopsis* plants show multiple developmental alterations indicating opposite function of cytokinins in the regulation of shoot and root meristem activity. *Plant Cell* **15**, 2532-2550
- White FF, Ghidossi G, Gordon MP, Nester EW (1982) Tumor induction by *Agrobacterium rhizogenes* involves the transfer of plasmid DNA to the plant genome. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA* **79**, 3193-3197
- White FF, Taylor BH, Huffman GA, Gordon MP, Nester EW (1985) Molecular and genetic analysis of the transferred DNA region of the root inducing plasmid of *Agrobacterium rhizogenes*. *Journal of Bacteriology* **164**, 33-44

- Wu X, Dabi T, Weigel D (2005) Requirement of homeobox gene STIMPI/ WOX9 for Arabidopsis meristem growth and maintenance. Current Biology 15, 436-440
- Yamaguchi M, Kato H, Yoshida S, Yamamura S, Uchimiya H, Umeda M (2003) Control of *in vitro* organogenesis by cyclin-dependent kinases activeties in plants. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA* 100, 8019-8023
- Yanai O, Shani E, Dolezal K, Tarkowski P, Sablowski R, Sandberg G, Samach A, Ori N (2005) Arabidopsis KNOXI proteins activate cytokinin biosynthesis. Current Biology 15, 1566-1571
- Yu Y, Steinmetz A, Meyer D, Brown S, Shen WH (2003) The tobacco A-type cyclin, Nicta; CYCA3;2, at the nexus of cell division and differentiation. Plant Cell 15, 2763-2777
- Zhang K, Diederich L, John PC (2005) The cytokinin requirement for cell division in cultured Nicotiana plumbaginifolia cells can be satisfied by yeast Cdc25 protein tyrosine phosphatase: implications for mechanisms of cytokinin response and plant development. Plant Physiology 137, 308-316